

# DIRECTORATE FOR FINANCIAL, FISCAL AND ENTERPRISE AFFAIRS

# **GERMANY: PHASE 2**

# REPORT ON THE APPLICATION OF THE CONVENTION ON COMBATING BRIBERY OF FOREIGN PUBLIC OFFICIALS IN INTERNATIONAL BUSINESS TRANSACTIONS AND THE 1997 RECOMMENDATION ON COMBATING BRIBERY IN INTERNATIONAL BUSINESS TRANSACTIONS

This report was approved and adopted by the Working Group on Bribery in International Business Transactions (CIME) on 4 June 2003

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

Α.	INTRODUCTION	4
	a. Nature of the On-Site Visit	4
	b. Methodology	
	c. German Legal Structure	5
В.	RELEVANT FEATURES OF THE GERMAN ECONOMY	6
	a. General Framework	6
	b. Foreign Trade and Investment	6
	c. Business Support	8
C.	DOES GERMANY HAVE EFFECTIVE MEASURES FOR PREVENTING	
	AND DETECTING THE BRIBERY OF FOREIGN PUBLIC OFFICIALS?	8
	a. Steps to Promote Awareness and Provide Resources and Training,	
	regarding Foreign Bribery	8
	1. General Awareness Promotion by Federal Institutions	8
	2. Private Sector	9
	3. Prosecutors and Police	11
	4. ACIB Promotion and Training in the Tax Administration	12
	5. ACIB Awareness in Publicly Subsidised Projects	
	Export Credits and Aid-Based Development Financing	13
	b. Communication and Co-ordination of Responsibilities between the Federal Government	nent
	and the Länder as well as between the Länder	14
	1. Generally	14
	2. Communication between the Federal Government and the Länder	14
	3. Issues relating to Differences in Administration of Criminal Justice	
	between Länder	15
	4. Issues relating to Public Procurement	17
	c. Reporting Obligations	17
	1. Auditors	17
	2. Tax authorities	19
	3. Financial Institutions and the Reporting of Suspected Money Laundering	19
	4. Members of the Public Administration	21
	d. Effectiveness of Money Laundering and Accounting Offences	
	1. Money Laundering Offence	23
	2. Accounting Offences	24
	e. Whistle-blower/Witness Protection and Investigative Powers	25
	1. Protection of Whistle Blowers	
	2. Witness Protection	25
	3. Investigative Powers	26

D.	DOES GERMANY HAVE ADEQUATE MECHANISMS FOR THE EFFECTIVE
	PROSECUTION OF FOREIGN BRIBERY OFFENCES?
	a. Germany's Record concerning Prosecutions of Bribery
	b. Effectiveness of the Administrative Liability of Legal Persons
	for the Foreign Bribery Offence27
	1. Conclusion of the Commission on the Reform of the Criminal Law Sanction System
	not to Establish Criminal Liability
	2. Bribery Offences Involving Legal Persons
	3. Are the Sanctions Sufficiently Effective, Proportionate
	and Dissuasive in Practice?
	c. General Impediments to Prosecuting the Foreign Bribery Offence
	1. Prosecutorial Discretion
	2. Availability of Mutual Legal Assistance
	3. The Elements of the Foreign Bribery Offence
	d. Are the Relevant Sanctions for Natural Persons Sufficiently Effective,
	Proportionate and Dissuasive in Practice?41
	e. Is the Statute of Limitations Adequate in Practice?
Е.	RECOMMENDATION
ΔΝΝ	<b>EX I</b>
ALTI.	123 1
ANN	<b>EX II</b> 48

#### A. INTRODUCTION

#### a. Nature of the On-Site Visit

- 1. During June 3-7, 2002 the Federal Republic of Germany (FRG), as a Party to the Convention on Combating Bribery of Foreign Public Officials in International Business Transactions, participated in a Phase 2 on-site visit by a team from the OECD Working Group on Bribery in International Business Transactions.
- 2. The team from the OECD Working Group was composed of lead examiners from Austria and Japan as well as representatives from the OECD Secretariat<sup>1</sup>. The visit consisted of five days of discussions between the examining team and panels of representatives from federal and Länder government, civil society, and the private sector (See Annex I for the list of participants from Germany). The panel interviews took place at the Federal Ministry of Economics and Technology in Berlin, and at the Regional Court Frankfurt, The Federal Financial Supervisory Office (BAFin), and the Kreditanstalt fur Wiederaufbau (KfW Credit Agency for Reconstruction) in Frankfurt am Main. Discussions were held in both Berlin and Frankfurt in order to meet with representatives in relevant federal ministries in Berlin, as well as public prosecutors, police, and tax administration officials in both Berlin and Frankfurt. Frankfurt was included in the visit due to its specialised economic crime units, and also because Frankfurt is one of Germany's leading financial centres. The examining team also met with private sector and civil society representatives from the NGO community in Berlin.
- 3. The on-site visit team is grateful to the German authorities for their co-operation, in particular the Federal Ministry of Economics and Technology who organised all the participants, the locations, and the extensive logistics involved, and the Federal Ministry of Justice who participated in or observed numerous sessions and explained the relevant areas of German criminal and administrative law.

# b. Methodology

1.

4. Pursuant to the procedure agreed to by the Working Group for the Phase 2 self and mutual evaluation of the implementation of the Convention and the Revised Recommendation, the purpose of the onsite visit was to study the structures in place in the Federal Republic of Germany to enforce the laws and regulations implementing the Convention and to assess their application in practice, as well as to monitor Germany's compliance in practice with the 1997 Recommendation. In preparation for the on-site visit, Germany provided the Working Group with answers to the Phase 2 questionnaires together with documentary appendices and translations of legislation, which were reviewed and analysed by the visiting

Austria was represented by Mr. Helmut Beitl from the Bundesministerium für Finanzen (Federal Ministry

alphabetically by country and organisation.)

of Finance); and Ms. Barbara Fuernkranz and Mr. Christian Manquet, Head of Section of Criminal Law, from the Bundesministerium für Justiz (Federal Ministry of Justice). Japan was represented by Mr. Shigeru Ino from the Japan Revenue Service and the National Tax College in Japan; Mr. Masayasu Matsudaira from the Second International Organisations Division, Economic Affairs Bureau, Ministry of Foreign Affairs; and Professor Kuniji Shibahara, Professor, Faculty of Law, Gakushuin University (Professor Emeritus of Criminal Law at the University of Tokyo). The OECD Secretariat was represented by Ms. Nicola Ehlermann-Cache, Administrator, Anti-Corruption Division, Directorate for Financial, Fiscal, and Enterprise Affairs; Ms. Kayo Ishihara, Associate Expert, Anti-Corruption Division, Directorate for Financial, Fiscal, and Enterprise Affairs; and Ms. Enery Quinones, Head of Division, Anti-Corruption Division, Directorate for Financial, Fiscal, and Enterprise Affairs; and Ms. Enery Quinones, Head of Division, Anti-Corruption Division, Directorate for Financial, Fiscal, and Enterprise Affairs; Affairs. (All individuals listed

team in advance. Both during and after the on-site visit, the German authorities continued to provide the visiting team with follow-up information.

- 5. The Phase 2 Review reflects an assessment of information obtained from Germany's responses to the Phase 2 questionnaires, consultations with the German government and civil society during the on-site visit, a review of all the relevant legislation, and independent research undertaken by the lead examiners and the Secretariat.
- 6. This Phase 2 Report is structured as follows: the introduction, Part A, explains the sources of information for the report. Part B provides background information regarding the scope of German business transactions in foreign countries and a description of the business environment in which German businesses operate that may be useful in assessing the impact of the Convention. Part C reviews the various factors, which, in the view of the lead examiners, have a bearing on the effectiveness of the measures available in Germany for preventing and detecting foreign bribery. Part D reviews the workings of the system for prosecuting foreign bribery and money laundering offences, with specific reference to features which appear to have a pronounced impact, either positive or negative, on the effectiveness of the overall effort. Part E sets forth the specific recommendations of the Working Group, based on its conclusions, both as to prevention and detection and as to prosecution. It also identifies those matters which the Working Group considers should be followed up as part of the continued monitoring effort.
- 7. The implementing legislation in Germany, the Act on Combating Bribery of Foreign Public Officials (ACIB), entered into force on the same day as the Convention, February 15, 1999. The principal change introduced by the ACIB² was the criminalising of bribery of foreign public officials which also had the effect of making the granting of advantages that are illegal thereunder non-deductible under the Federal Income Tax Act. No indictments for violations of the ACIB have been brought since its enactment. In addition, there does not yet appear to have been a case where a tax deduction was disallowed on the basis that it represented a bribe to a foreign public official. The German authorities informed the on-site team about investigations relating to alleged violations of the ACIB pending in several public prosecution offices. Two investigations were discontinued as the facts took place prior to the ACIB's entry into force; one is most likely a fraud-related case; two other investigations are still in early stages. There is also a pending request for legal assistance which might lead to the opening of an investigation.
- 8. Germany has extensive experience in the investigation and prosecution of domestic bribery. For this reason, the examining team sought information pertaining to this experience to assist the evaluation. Where applicable, this Report has attempted to reference this experience in assessing the operation of the relevant legal structure in preventing, detecting, and prosecuting foreign bribery. However, due to the federal system in Germany this information is mainly compiled by the Länder authorities, who have prosecutorial responsibility in these matters.

# c. German Legal Structure

9. Germany is a federation of 16 Länder subject to a federal constitution--the Basic Law--and federal legislation. The Basic Law provides federal exclusive and concurrent (with the Länder) legislative power in enumerated areas, including those that govern the operation of the legal system.<sup>3</sup> The Länder

<sup>2.</sup> In addition, the EU Bribery Act (10 September 1998) implements the First Protocol of 27 September 1996 to the Convention on the Protection of the European Communities' Financial Interests and the Convention of 26 May 1997 on the fight against corruption involving public officials of the European Communities or of the Member States of the European Union, which address the bribery of EU officials and EU member states' officials.

<sup>3.</sup> Relevant areas of federal legislation addressed in this Report include civil, criminal law and penal measures, court organisation and procedure, the legal profession, notarial and legal advice services, co-

influence federal legislation through their participation in the Federal Council, or Bundesrat. However, the actual investigation and prosecution of the majority of all criminal offences, including domestic and foreign bribery, is conducted by the governments of the 16 Länder. Each Land is responsible for funding and administering the criminal justice system, including the police and prosecutors. The police function (public safety and crime prevention) is generally within the jurisdiction of the Land Minister of Interior, and the prosecutorial function (including police criminal investigations) is generally within the jurisdiction of the Land Minister of Justice. The Land ministers are subject to control by the Land Parliaments. The main duties of the Federal Ministry of Justice are the preparation of draft laws, participation in the federal legislative process and representing the Federal Government in its area of competence. It also takes part in discussions between Land ministries of justice or other Land authorities that may have an impact on federal legislation. The funding and administering of the revenue authority is primarily a function of the individual Land, operating pursuant to federal tax legislation. The Chamber of Accountants is a self-regulatory body responsible for the compliance of auditors with standards and professional duties. The Federal Financial Supervisory Authority (BAFin) is responsible for the supervision of credit institutions, insurance companies, investment firms and other financial institutions.

10. Legal persons are subject to administrative monetary sanctions, not a penal fine as determined by the Criminal Code, for the commission of offences (i.e. where a representative, etc. of the legal person commits a criminal or administrative offence on its behalf and certain conditions have been met). This is a general feature of German law that is not specific to the ACIB. The status of legal persons was a central topic of discussion with practitioners during the on-site visit, and has ramifications for a number of areas that are the subject of the Phase 2 review. This issue is addressed in more detail in part D of this Report.

#### B. RELEVANT FEATURES OF THE GERMAN ECONOMY

#### a. General Framework

- 11. Germany, the world's third-largest economy, is the biggest European country in terms of number of inhabitants and output. As a founding member of the European Union (EU), Germany is a strong advocate of closer European integration, and its economic and commercial policies are increasingly determined within the EU.
- 12. Germany's domestic as well as its international development has been strongly affected by the October 1990 unification of the Federal Republic of Germany and the German Democratic Republic (GDR). The combination and application of the standards of one of the most advanced economies to an area of low productivity with an almost obsolete capital stock led to structural and financial difficulties as well as increased external vulnerability.

#### b. Foreign Trade and Investment

- 13. Germany is highly engaged in the global economy, being the second OECD exporter and the fourth OECD country of origin of foreign direct investments (FDI).
- 14. Foreign sales abroad account for over one-third of Germany's domestic output. However, the high trade surplus of the 1980s strongly contracted in the 1990s. This, in combination with the secular

operation between the Federation and the Lander in criminal police work, the establishment of a Federal Criminal Police Office (Bundeskriminalamt), international action to combat crime, and statistics for federal purposes. Other relevant areas of federal legislation include economic affairs (including trade, industry, commerce, banking, and the stock exchange), labour relations, and measures to prevent abuse of economic power.

decline of the service balance and the deterioration of the income account resulted in a current account deficit over the last decade. It is only in 2001 that the diverging patterns in exports and imports together with an improvement in the balance of invisibles led again to a current account surplus.

- 15. The deterioration of Germany's trade balance is mostly attributable to the weakness of the East German export sector<sup>4</sup>. West German enterprises originate high per capita output and are major exporters.
- Germany's traditional preference of serving foreign markets by products from Germany has 16. somewhat changed with the acceleration in the second half of the 1990s of direct investments abroad. By contrast, FDI flows into Germany remain below outward investments<sup>5</sup>. Commercial relations are predominantly with OECD countries, which account for 80 per cent of Germany's foreign trade. Whereas the United States is the single most important country of destination of German exports, EU countries together comprised above 50 per cent of foreign trade in 2000, with exports to the EU about 55 per cent. Fifty-two per cent of Germany's imports originated from EU countries. Within the EU, leading trading partners are France, the UK, Italy, the Netherlands and Belgium/Luxembourg. Other major OECD trading partners are Japan, Switzerland and EU accession candidates Poland, the Czech Republic and Hungary. While there has been a slightly rising trend in imports from non-OECD countries over the second half of the 1990's, exports to non-OECD countries contracted and comprised less then 20 per cent of total German sales abroad in 2000. The most important non-OECD region of destination is the Far- and Middle East (7 per cent of exports in 2000), followed by Central and Eastern Europe (3 per cent of 2000 exports). Central or South American countries and Africa account both for below 2 per cent of total exports in 2000. The most important non-OECD countries of destination are China, Russia - to which Germany is the largest G7 exporter, Brazil and Chinese Taipei.
- 17. A similar picture emerges regarding direct investments, although they are even more concentrated among OECD partners, which originate and receive around 90 per cent of foreign direct investments (FDI). The investment trend in the second half of the 1990s is mostly attributable to repositioning by German companies in relation to the EU integration<sup>6</sup> and their decision to place production closer to their overseas markets, in particular in North America. It is noteworthy that German direct investments also surged in certain destination countries in Asia (in particular China, Chinese Taipei, Hong Kong, Singapore), Latin America (mainly Argentina and Brazil) as well as in Israel and South Africa. German investment flows to Russia are modest.
- 18. Goods (mostly manufactured goods) accounted for over 85 per cent of all exports in 2000. Machinery and transport equipment account for over half of these exports, with vehicles and parts, as well as machine tools and appliances representing a major part. Germany also is an important exporter of chemicals. In contrast, services account for 60% of direct investment abroad, and were almost evenly distributed between business, financial services and real estate services until 1998 when financial services began to dominate. Foreign investment in manufacturing was at around 40 per cent in most years, with major flows recorded in the petroleum sector, chemical, rubber and plastic products, and in the vehicle and other transport equipment sectors. The sectors of metal and mechanic products and of office machines recorded small investment outflows.

6. Within the EU, the UK is a key recipient but other neighbouring countries also play an important role.

<sup>4.</sup> East German producers mostly serve local or regional markets and, apart from a few exceptions, have not established themselves in international markets.

<sup>5.</sup> The net cumulative FDI outflow between 1992 and 2001: US\$ 135.1 billion.

19. Many of the large enterprises<sup>7</sup> are well-known internationally and have branches or research facilities overseas. These firms include the carmakers DaimlerChrysler, Volkswagen and BMW, the chemical corporations Hoechst, Bayer and BASF, the energy groups E.ON and RWE, the electrical equipment manufacturer Siemens AG, the Bosch Group and Ruhrkohle AG. But the wide variety of small or medium sized industrial enterprises also participate, directly or through their relation with the bigger firms, in international trade and investment.

## c. Business Support

- 20. State-aid by the Federal Government mostly takes the form of subsidised capital input of enterprises in the East. The larger companies generally benefit from these funds. Specific measures to help the smaller industries are bundled in a distinct programme: "Aktionsprogramm Mittelstand". The Deutsche Ausgleichsbank is responsible for all federal financial support for SME's whereas the Kreditanstalt fuer Wiederaufbau administers the program's support for foreign direct investments.
- 21. The Association of German Chambers of Industry and Commerce (DIHK) is the organisation that heads the 82 German chambers of industry and commerce<sup>8</sup>. It supports approximately 110 offices of the German chambers of commerce abroad as well as the offices of delegates and representatives of German business and industry in more than 70 countries throughout the world. The offices abroad provide a wide range of services for small and medium-sized firms, including assistance to compete in foreign markets.

# C. DOES GERMANY HAVE EFFECTIVE MEASURES FOR PREVENTING AND DETECTING THE BRIBERY OF FOREIGN PUBLIC OFFICIALS?

a. Steps to Promote Awareness, and Provide Resources and Training, regarding Foreign Bribery

# 1. General Awareness Promotion by Federal Institutions

- 22. The Federal Legislature enacted the Act on Combating Bribery of Foreign Public Officials (ACIB) in order to implement the Convention, and the EU Bribery Act in order to implement the First Protocol to the Convention on the Protection of the European Communities' Financial Interests and the Convention on the fight against corruption involving public officials of the European Communities or of the Member States of the European Union, which address the bribery of EU officials and EU member states' officials. The German authorities explain that pursuant to the Constitution (Basic Law) the application of the criminal law (i.e. investigation and prosecution) is the responsibility of the Land criminal justice authorities<sup>9</sup>. Therefore, Germany does not have a central office at the federal level charged with the promotion or co-ordination of activities relating to the Convention or ACIB.
- 23. Federal ministries are prohibited by law from providing advice to public and private legal practitioners on individual cases as well as assistance in interpreting regulations regarding criminal law, the law of criminal procedure and the law on regulatory offences. They are, however, permitted to provide general information on laws and legislative materials, and in this respect, the German authorities indicate that officials of the Ministry of Justice have been involved in the distribution of explanatory information on

7. About 2 per cent of industrial enterprises employ around 40 percent of the total work force in the industrial sector and account for some 51 percent of industry's total turnover.

9. The federal authorities further explain that pursuant to the Federal Criminal Police, under certain circumstances (e.g. upon the request of the responsible Land authority) the Federal Office of Criminal Police may carry out police duties related to the prosecution of criminal offences.

<sup>8.</sup> All German firms within the country – with the exception of craft and trade enterprises, the independent professions and agricultural operations – are by law members of the chambers of industry and commerce.

the Convention, for instance, by participating in meetings with Land authorities, industry representatives and NGOs as well as contributing to law journals published since 1998.

- 24. The German authorities indicate that other federal ministries, including the Federal Ministry of the Interior and the Federal Ministry of Economics and Technology, play an important role in promoting awareness of corporate responsibility issues and anti-corruption measures in a general sense. In 2000, the Federal Ministry of the Interior published a brochure entitled "Texts on the Prevention of Corruption", which covers domestic bribery and the bribery of EU officials, and contains the text of the ACIB. Prior to the entry into force of the Convention, the federal government issued guidelines addressing corruption generally in the public administration, entitled Federal Government Directive concerning the Prevention of Corruption in the Federal Administration.
- 25. The National Contact Point (NCP) at the Federal Ministry for Economics and Technology promotes the dissemination and implementation of the OECD Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises (voluntary principles and standards for responsible business conduct). The German authorities indicate that the NCP regularly draws attention to the chapter on combating bribery at presentations concerning the Guidelines, and has established a working group in which discussions are held with civil society concerning specific issues pertaining to them. However, some civil society representatives at the on-site visit stated they had experienced difficulty in obtaining relevant information from the NCP.

#### **Commentary**

The lead examiners encourage the authorities from the federal institutions to continue efforts to increase public awareness of the foreign bribery offence and the Convention.

### 2. Private Sector

- 26. The German authorities explain that trade unions were involved in the consultation process leading up to the legislative proposals concerning the Convention, and that several trade unions were requested to provide comments regarding the draft implementing legislation. However, the German Trade Union Federation (DGB) stated that it had had difficulty in communicating with the government about the ACIB. Some civil society representatives are under the impression that the government does not consider itself as having a public awareness function with respect to the Convention.
- 27. The companies and associations participating in the on-site review were all aware that bribing a foreign public official is now illegal in Germany. Companies with extensive internal controls designed to detect bribery, including foreign bribery, generally deal with offenders internally. A representative from the industry stated that in some business sectors, where companies have become aware of foreign bribery by their competitors, mechanisms have evolved to resolve the situation to the mutual satisfaction of all companies concerned without notifying prosecutorial authorities. Among the private sector representatives participating in the on-site review, reporting to prosecutorial authorities was viewed as an option of last resort, due to the negative publicity that would follow and the possibility of incurring further civil and possibly criminal lawsuits involving the company. However, it was felt that the possibility of prosecutorial action due to the illegality of foreign bribery payments under the ACIB makes decisive internal action regarding corrupt employees and competitors possible. It was reported at the on-site visit that some companies have established special units and internal procedures for identifying and sanctioning employees involved in illegal acts, including bribery. Many compliance codes warn employees that criminal prosecution may result from bribe-related activity.
- 28. Many businesses, including all those that participated in the on-site review, have developed codes of conduct, and due to developments in capital markets and changes in perceptions of shareholder

protection, these codes are assuming growing importance. The businesses with such codes tend to be medium and large enterprises. The codes presented by representatives from the construction industry contain provisions expressly forbidding bribes by employees. During the discussion, however, officials candidly portrayed the problems presented when foreign public officials solicited payments, whether characterised as facilitation payments or otherwise. Business representatives indicated that compliance efforts need to be increased especially in light of the results of the latest perception index that was cited by Transparency International (TI) during its presentation showing that German companies were still perceived as willing to pay bribes. TI also cited another survey among top managers (which did not differentiate between bribe payments to domestic and foreign public officials) of medium and small enterprises by Forsa (Forsa Society for Social and Statistics Analysis Ltd.)<sup>10</sup> revealing that 14% of managers stated "they had used bribes to obtain business".

- 29. The government maintains close links to private sector business associations that have developed guidelines regarding corporate codes of conduct. The most recent example is the German Corporate Governance Code of Conduct, issued by a government chartered commission that examined conduct of supervisory and management boards of companies quoted on the German stock exchanges. This code contains 50 individual recommendations, the focus of which is accountability to shareholders, and includes a provision which states that "members of the Management Board and employees may not, in connection with their work, demand or accept from third parties payments or other advantages for themselves or for any other person, or grant third parties unlawful advantages".
- 30. The Federation of German Industry (BDI) and German chapter of the International Chamber of Commerce (ICC) have also begun to address the issue of foreign bribery in their written recommendations. The Federation of German Industries (BDI) recently published a guide for CEOs and managing boards in industry and trade ("Preventing Corruption—BDI Recommendations), which reviews legislative measures to combat corrupt behaviour, including the ACIB, and addresses the importance of codes of conduct as well as other measures such as increased transparency in accounting and auditing<sup>11</sup>. In addition, ICC Germany, in conjunction with BDI, the German Association of Chambers of Commerce (DIHK), and leading companies developed a Code of Conduct in 1996 designed to address corruption issues, which may similarly be updated with more information regarding the ACIB. DIHK and the Association of the Construction Industry have also published material relating to the foreign bribery offence. ICC Germany and Transparency International--Germany (TI German Chapter) are jointly sponsoring a conference on Codes of Conduct later this year that should specifically address the Convention as part of its program.

# **Commentary**

The lead examiners note that the use of corporate codes is important for not only increasing awareness but also for preventing employees from engaging in corrupt activities. They therefore encourage Germany to promote corporate compliance programmes not only for large companies but for SMEs doing business internationally as well. In this context, the lead examiners recommend that Germany increase its efforts to educate the private sector about the Convention and the ACIB and the importance of developing and enforcing company codes.

<sup>10.</sup> The Forsa Society for Social Research and Statistics Analysis Ltd. uses computer assisted telephone inquiries and population-representative questioning by InterNet in its surveys. Regarding the poll on corruption, 504 enterprises were interviewed between 27 March and 9 April 2002.

<sup>11.</sup> This guide revises and updates the 1995 "Recommendations to Managers regarding the Fight against Corruption in Germany".

#### 3. Prosecutors and Police

- 31. The Federal Senior Police Training Academy in Munster is responsible for the training of senior police officials at both the Land and federal level. The Academy includes training for the investigation of domestic bribery, and considers foreign bribery investigations to be similar enough to domestic bribery as to not warrant any revision to the curriculum as a result of the ACIB. The *Deutsche Richterakademie*, a body responsible for federal-wide training of judges and prosecutors, organised several meetings in 2002 in several Länder, which included issues relevant to foreign bribery, such as meetings on economic crime in general, international co-operation in criminal matters, administration of criminal justice in Europe and organised crime.
- 32. The individual Länder, which in principle have the primary responsibility for training the police and prosecution, do not appear to have undertaken ACIB promotion or training activities in this respect. All 16 Länder combined possess a total of 4964 public prosecutors, who prosecute almost all criminal law violations including corruption offences (as of 31 December 2000). The Berlin and Hesse Länder interviewed by the examiners possess specialised corruption and economic crime units, but prosecutors from these units did not cite any training program specifically targeting foreign bribery. The German authorities contend that the training in respect of the domestic offences is for the most part applicable to the offences under the ACIB.
- 33. One specialised-unit chief prosecutor noted that severe resource problems limit the activity of the unit to managing its existing caseloads, which include cases of domestic bribery. He stated that the unit operates with insufficient human resources, and although there have been a small number of staff supports from the Land ministry of justice, it remains insufficiently staffed to undertake further investigation and trial responsibilities. He cited an example where he and two other staff members alone handled a case involving approximately 100 companies and 250 suspects. One of the police representatives also cited resource constraints, stating that his unit has only half the number of staff needed and that the lack of human resources limits the ability to investigate and/or prosecute legal persons.
- 34. The German authorities point out that the experiences with inadequate resources in some of the Länder do not necessarily reflect the situation in other Länder. They indicate that the Ministry of Justice of North Rhine-Westphalia reports that in recent years it has concentrated the competence for prosecuting large and complex corruption cases in four prosecutors' offices to increase efficiency. It has also provided special training courses on, for example, the seizure and confiscation of the proceeds of corruption, and created an additional 20 posts for prosecutors specialised in corruption offences.
- 35. Since cases involving legal persons can be extremely complex, involving expertise in matters such as accounting, it would appear that the resource problems in the specialised economic crime units would have particular significance with respect to investigating and prosecuting them. This expertise can be very difficult to obtain, particularly in the absence of an investigative unit dedicated to this kind of work. In Berlin for example, this expertise is usually found in the Land cartel office, which has developed significant experience but is understaffed. The Federal Cartel Office, by contrast, has a much larger staff but is dedicated exclusively to the investigation of violations of anti-trust law, and does not appear to play a role in bribery prosecutions other than forwarding any corruption information it may come across to the prosecutorial authorities.
- 36. The German authorities state that in view of the small number of foreign bribery cases since 1999, the previous general resources available for prosecuting domestic corruption offences are also sufficient for the prosecution of cases involving the bribery of foreign public officials.

#### **Commentary**

The investigation and prosecution of foreign bribery involves complex issues in relation to, for example, legal persons, international evidence gathering and the analysis of international transactions recorded in books and records. The lead examiners therefore consider that the effectiveness of investigations and prosecutions would be enhanced by the provision of training programmes including such issues, and recommend that Germany ensure that the issue of foreign bribery is adequately addressed within training programmes, either at the federal or Land level, which are available to the relevant members of the police and the prosecution offices that would be engaged in the investigations and prosecutions of foreign bribery.

The lead examiners are concerned that resources in some of the Länder for investigating and prosecuting corruption, including foreign bribery offences may not be adequately allocated, especially for the more complicated cases involving legal persons, and encourage the German authorities to review whether sufficient resources are being allocated for the purpose of investigating and prosecuting foreign bribery cases.

#### 4. ACIB Promotion and Training in the Tax Administration

- 37. The administration of tax matters in Germany is primarily the responsibility of the Länder. The Federal Office of Finance (Federal Audit Division) generally only provides assistance through its involvement in audits of companies that are considered the largest, based on economic statistical data.
- 38. A representative of the Federal Office of Finance stated at the on-site visit that the issue of bribery and bribes is a subject for examination in all relevant sectors. The Federal authorities explained that a working group in North Rhine-Westphalia is examining the issue of bribes, and a representative of the Tax Offences office in Berlin reported that a conference of tax offence investigators organised by the regional finance directorates in north and west Germany held in May 2002 addressed the relevant provisions in the Income Tax Act on the non tax-deductibility of bribe payments. A similar program was recently provided at a meeting of officers of the regional finance directorates from the whole of Germany and another one is planned for December at a seminar to be offered by the Federal Finance Academy. Tax auditors have not been specifically trained in detecting foreign bribe payments that may be disguised as deductible expenses; however, the German authorities are currently preparing special training measures in this regard.
- 39. The Federal Audit Division is currently performing audits of the largest companies generally for the period 1995 to 1999, which means that for those companies the tax examiners have not yet begun to audit the returns filed after the enactment of the ACIB in 1999. Moreover, because the statute of limitations for the foreign bribery offence is 5 years, tax examiners will not be in a position to detect foreign bribe transactions involving these companies within the relevant period as long as the time lag continues.
- 40. The tax audits of large companies with operations in more than one Länder can be problematic due to the complex nature of their structure and sometimes due to the necessity of involving more than one local Land tax investigation office. It may also be necessary to exchange information with foreign tax offices. It is not clear that sufficient resources are available to address the difficulties presented by these audits even considering that the Federal Audit Division<sup>12</sup> would be involved in the audits of the largest

\_

<sup>12.</sup> The Federal Audit Division has approximately 140 civil servants/employees, of whom 119 are federal tax auditors available for conducting external company audits.

companies. For instance, in Frankfurt approximately 170 tax auditors are available to audit approximately 200 groups, which have 80 to 100 subsidiaries.

41. When German tax auditors begin audits for the 1999 tax year, transitional issues will emerge. Deductions that were validly taken in the 1998 tax year for foreign bribe payments may no longer be valid in the 1999 tax year although the payments may span more than one calendar or tax reporting year. In this respect, Germany published an official instruction in November 2002 which provides the tax auditors with guidance for this transitional issue as well as other issues.

#### **Commentary**

The lead examiners welcome that Germany is preparing training courses for tax inspectors that specifically target the bribery of foreign public officials. As to tax audits of large companies, the lead examiners recommend that Germany take steps to reduce the time-lag for performing these tax audits, in order that any detection of foreign bribery offences is made within the statute of limitations period for criminal prosecutions.

# 5. ACIB Awareness in Publicly Subsidised Projects--Export Credits and Aid-Based Development Financing

- 42. Hermes, Germany's export credit insurance agency provides cover for large-scale projects. In 2000, Hermes began requiring contracting parties to declare on applications for cover that the underlying contracts were not obtained through the bribery of foreign public officials. Therefore, in the event of a claim by a contracting party, Hermes may deny cover, and forfeit premiums paid, if proof of such bribery is presented to them. To date, Hermes has never invoked this clause and has not denied cover on this basis. Their representative stated that they would examine allegations of corruption that are brought to their attention.
- 43. Germany also provides investment, export, and project financing through the Kreditanstalt fuer Wiederaufbau (Credit Agency for Development or KfW), a publicly owned bank. The KfW also acts directly on behalf of the Federal Ministry of Economic Co-operation and Development (BMZ) in financing investments and project-related advisory services in developing countries. In this capacity, the German government and the KfW have implemented numerous safeguards against corruption. These include, when dealing with governments, an anti-corruption clause in the summary record of government negotiations. In the realm of procurement, KfW also includes an anti-corruption clause in financial contracts with its local partners, the project executing agencies. The executing agencies are required to obtain from each participant in a tender a commitment to abstain from corruption. KfW regularly monitors the projects it finances and uses independent auditors as well as its own financial review teams who are instructed to include corruption checks as part of their work.
- 44. When KfW detects that its procedures have been violated it can stop disbursements and seek recovery of previously disbursed funds that have been misused. KfW can also ban a particular entity from participating in a particular bid or project pursuant to which KfW has determined that the entity acted corruptly. The project executing agency will be assisted by the KfW in improving its own anti-corruption safeguards before new contracts between the KfW and the agency can be signed. However, entities that have acted corruptly may participate in future projects run by the project executing agency.
- 45. KfW works closely with the Deutsche Gesellschaft fur Technische Zusammenarbeit GmbH (GTZ) in areas of technical co-operation. GTZ is a government owned entity operating as a private enterprise with a mandate to improve living conditions in developing and transition states. GTZ has also developed numerous rules specifically targeted to prevent, detect and, where necessary, report bribery.

These rules are derived from their mission statement and included in their Code of Conduct, which applies to all projects supported by GTZ. Partners, target groups, and the public are encouraged to report violations of the GTZ Code of Conduct to the GTZ integrity advisor via a designated e-mail address. GTZ stated at the on-site visit that they have co-operated with prosecutorial authorities regarding corruption matters in the past, and would forward information regarding corruption to prosecutorial authorities where they believe the information is reliable.

## **Commentary**

The lead examiners recognise the importance of the awareness of foreign bribery in the field of export credits, aid based development financing and publicly subsidised projects, and commend the efforts of the relevant agencies in this respect.

b. Communication and Co-ordination of Responsibilities between the Federal Government and the Länder as well as between the Länder

## 1. Generally

46. Pursuant to the German Basic Law, each Land within Germany generally operates autonomously in matters of the application of criminal justice. All Länder are subject to the same penal law and rules of procedure, which are enacted at the federal level. The investigation and prosecution of corruption cases are the exclusive responsibility of the Länder. This is a function of the constitutional principle that the federal government administers only those laws for which a central administration is necessary or expedient for the entire federation. Each Land funds its own ministries of justice and interior, which are headed by political officials and contain the prosecutorial and police functions respectively.

#### 2. Communication between the Federal Government and the Länder

- 47. Each Land decides independently of the federal government whether to investigate or prosecute a particular case, and is not required to notify the federal government when a case of foreign bribery comes to its attention. However, since the Federal Ministry of Justice and the Foreign Office are involved in requesting MLA from most non-EU member states, the federal government is consequently aware of cases involving such MLA requests.
- 48. The Federal Criminal Police Office (BKA), as a central body supporting the Federal and Land police in the prevention and investigation of crimes, compiles nation-wide criminal police-related analyses and statistics. The German authorities state that with respect to the bribery offences, statistical information such as the number of cases and suspects, the percentage of cases solved and distribution of locations are compiled and published annually. However, to date, police statistics have not registered foreign and domestic bribery cases separately. In contrast, the Federal Office of Statistics, which compiles and publishes annual statistics on the outcome of court proceedings for the offences under the Criminal Code and other important offences prescribed in other legislation, has been required to compile cases of the ACIB in an independent statistical section since 2000. However, due to the difficulties within the eastern Länder in compiling a full range of relevant data, the compiled statistics on the court proceedings only reflect the situation in the Länder of the former West Germany and Berlin.
- 49. Further statistical information on foreign bribery, including information tracking cases through the whole proceedings is not available, and would be difficult to compile at the federal level. Detailed

13. Other statistical information that is compiled includes the proportion of male and female offenders, age categorisation and the information relating to foreign offenders.

factual and procedural information about particular cases has not been always easy for the federal government to obtain in the absence of contacting each Land separately.

## **Commentary**

The lead examiners realise that information pertaining to foreign bribery, including statistics, is, to some extent, easily available to the federal government, and encourage that the federal government continue further efforts with the Länder in order to compile more relevant information on the foreign bribery offence (i.e. investigation and sanctions) at the federal level (see the commentary below under D.a "Germany's Record concerning Prosecutions of Bribery").

# 3. Issues relating to Differences in Administration of Criminal Justice between Länder

- 50. Under the German legal system, for the purpose of criminal investigations, public prosecutors are authorised to take investigative actions anywhere in Germany. Thus, where in the course of the investigation, a public prosecutor from one Land needs to take certain investigative measures, such as questioning witnesses or search and seizure, in other Länder, he/she can take investigative actions himself/herself in other Länder or order the police in the relevant Land to carry out necessary measures<sup>14</sup>. Also, the police of each Land can carry out investigation themselves in other Länder or ask for assistance from other Länder<sup>15</sup>.
- At the police level, in addition to the option of using informal co-operation procedures, the central criminal police offices (Land criminal investigation departments) established in each Land pursuant to the Federal Office of Criminal Investigation Act function as "contact points", thus guaranteeing inter-Land and federal-Länder co-operation and information sharing. Moreover, pursuant to the Federal Criminal Police Act, the BKA may carry out police duties related to the prosecution of criminal offences under certain circumstances such as the request of the relevant Land authority. In this respect, the German authorities cite the Crime Reporting Service on Corruption at the police level<sup>16</sup> based on an agreement between the Länder and the Federation in 1999, according to which the Land investigation departments inform the BKA of corruption-related proceedings which are of "considerable or inter-Land significance", enabling the BKA to assemble interrelated proceedings and to convey information to relevant Länder.
- 52. On the other hand, a formal or institutional mechanism in this respect does not exist at the level of the prosecution offices. However, the German authorities believe that there is no need for formal mechanisms at the prosecution level, since, in their view, the establishment of such mechanisms could result in a delay in transferring information. They add that the personal relationship between the members

15. Germany cites the Agreement on Extended Competence of the Police in the Federal Länder in Criminal Prosecution of 6 November 1969 and supplementary inter-Land agreements, which regulate this issue at the police level. As of the time of this report, the lead examiners did not have the opportunity to examine the relevant provisions of these agreements.

<sup>14.</sup> Pursuant to section 161 of the Code of Criminal Procedure, "..the public prosecution office may request information from all public authorities and may make investigations of any kind, either itself or through the authorities and officials in the police fore. The authorities and officials in the police force shall be obliged to comply with the request or order of the public prosecution office."

<sup>16.</sup> The Crime Reporting Service on Corruption also has as its function to study cases reported from the Länder and to produce situational reports on, for instance, problematic sectors.

of numerous specialised public prosecution offices/sections for economic crime or corruption in many Länder<sup>17</sup> facilitates the informal exchange of information at the prosecution level.

- 53. The police and the prosecutors interviewed during the on-site visit were satisfied that the assistance procedure works effectively, and valued the autonomy exercised by each Land in the criminal justice system. However, one prosecutor was of the view that the informal nature of exchanging information between prosecutors in the Länder has not been effective. Also, some participants in the on-site visit noted that the police sometimes handled evidence and information internally and did not seek prosecutorial input, although this cannot happen according to the law.
- 54. Currently, the federal government participates with the Land in the Federal Central Criminal Registry, concerning defendants whose sentences are final. For the purpose of criminal proceedings, it provides courts and public prosecutors from the Länder access to criminal history information.
- 55. In 1999 an inter-Land public prosecution register (Central Public Prosecution Proceedings Register) was created. It contains information about ongoing and closed investigations and is accessible to the public prosecution offices of the Länder. Pursuant thereto, public prosecutors are obligated to convey information about a case when they receive a file of investigation and about the progress or changes in the proceedings, and information is available about the reasons for not bringing charges. However, a representative from a Land justice department states that at present, there are remaining technical difficulties with this registry, and thus, it has not yet played a major role in practice. The lead examiners are of the opinion that the inter-Land public prosecution office registry was too recently established to determine its efficacy.
- 56. The German authorities do not cite difficulties with respect to inter-Land decisions concerning the appropriate venue for cases involving more than one Land. Such a decision usually depends on the nature of the case in question, and is made informally among the competent authorities from the Länder involved. If a situation were to occur where more than one Land were involved in the investigation of a foreign bribery offence, and one Land were at a resource disadvantage compared to another, it appears that there is not a formal mechanism by which investigatory or prosecutorial resources could be shared to assist that Land.

#### **Commentary**

The lead examiners recognise that inter-Land communication and co-operation for criminal investigation and prosecution have been generally effective to date. However, in light of the complexity of economic crimes, and of the diffuse nature of competence under the federal system, they feel that it is necessary to ensure that it continues to be effective in the future. Further, they believe that it would be of a great utility to share the experience of foreign bribery cases between the Länder on a nation-wide basis, as each Land gains experience in this respect. They therefore recommend that Germany continue to keep under review whether the existing mechanisms for criminal investigations and prosecutions are effective, including the sharing of experience in prosecuting foreign bribery cases. In this respect, the lead examiners commend the German authorities for developing the database registers, which should contribute to the enhancement of the inter-Land communication at the prosecution level.

<sup>17.</sup> The German authorities cite specialised public prosecution offices for economic crime/corruption in Baden-Wuerttemberg, Bavaria, Brandenburg, Lower Saxony, North-Rhine/Westphalia and Thuringia, and special sections within the public prosecution offices of certain cities and smaller Länder.

#### 4. Issues relating to Public Procurement

- 57. In the area of public procurement, each Land has its own offices and procedures. Approximately 32,000 procurement offices exist in the 16 Länder in Germany. A few Länder and municipalities have established registers of unreliable companies (e.g. Hesse). However, at this time, procurement authorities in one Land cannot access information concerning bribery activity of companies bidding in their tender, that may be available to another Land.
- Plans for a federal register, or blacklist, of unreliable companies in the procurement context were recently approved by the Bundestag but not adopted by the Bundesrat (the legislative body that represents the interests of the Länder at the federal level). The proposed register was a first attempt to disseminate the names of unreliable companies to procurement offices throughout Germany. It is expected that the draft legislation will be introduced again at the next legislative session.
- 59. The Federal Ministry of Economics and Technology, which is responsible for the proposed federal corruption register, consulted the Länder before advancing with its proposals. Some of the Länder and/or municipalities that already have their own corruption registers wish to maintain their registers after the proposed federal register becomes operational. However, the Federal Government is of the view that there is no need to maintain Land/municipal registers after the introduction of the federal register. The Federal Government intends to continue consultations with the Länder as this initiative proceeds (see further discussion of the federal corruption register in section D.3 below).

#### **Commentary**

With respect to public procurement, the lead examiners believe that the establishment of a federal corruption register would be an effective tool to fight corruption. They note the Federal Government's intention to continue consultations with the Länder that have established registers of their own and encourage further efforts for bringing this issue forward.

#### c. Reporting Obligations

#### 1. Auditors

- Auditors are legally obligated to notify the legal representative or supervisory board of the company whose financial statements they audit of any "irregularities or violations of statutory provisions or facts that constitute serious violations of the law ...by the legal representatives or employees", pursuant to section 321 of the Commercial Code (HGB). Auditors participating at the on-site visit stated that facts indicating foreign bribery would be included in this description as this constituted a criminal offence directly affecting the ongoing actions of the company. Neither the auditors nor company management have an obligation to report legal violations to prosecutorial authorities. In addition, the auditor's duty of confidentiality might further discourage or prevent such reporting. Instead the audited companies' supervisory board must address all issues presented by the external auditor to the auditor's satisfaction and address the audit report at the shareholders' meeting. Auditors at the on-site visit stated that if the audited company took no remedial actions concerning issues raised by the audit they would withhold certification of the financial statements or quit the audit for the company. An auditor's refusal, and reasons for refusal, to certify the financial statements accompanies the publication of the financial statements and carries wide ramifications for the relations of the company with capital markets. The auditor's report itself is not published. During the on-site visit, one such case was cited as an example, where the auditor quit after discovering a large portion of the company's revenue turned out to be fictitious.
- 61. An exception to this procedure is contained in the provisions governing audits of financial institutions, financial service providers, and insurance companies, which are regulated by the Federal

Financial Supervisory Office (BAFin). Auditors of these companies are required to notify BAFin of material legal violations. BAFin is obligated to report facts indicating corruption to the prosecutorial authorities, although officials of the institution recall no instance of this occurring in recent years.

62. The new Act on Combating Money Laundering, enacted in August 2002 (see section on Financial Institutions and the Reporting of Suspected Money Laundering below), [implementing an EC directive (2001/97/EC)] creates a new reporting obligation for auditors when they identify facts that lead to the conclusion that a financial transaction serves, or could serve, the purpose of money laundering as defined in section 261 of the Criminal Code.

## Independence of Auditors

- All authorities participating at the on-site visit emphasised the importance of independent external audits to monitor the financial activities of businesses. The prohibitions from participating in audits under section 319 of the Commercial Code were recently strengthened, and have also been codified in binding form by the relevant public professional organisation pursuant to section 24 of the Professional Charter of the *Wirtschaftsprüferkammer*<sup>18</sup>. Under section 319(2) an auditor (including an auditing firm) or certified accountant cannot participate in an audit if he/she or a person with whom he/she jointly practices his/her profession "has received in each of the last five years more than 30 per cent of his/her total income from examining and advising the corporation to be examined and enterprises in which the corporation to be examined owns more than 20 per cent of the shares...". Section 319(2) also requires the rotation of the audit manager where he/she has signed the certification of an officially quoted company six times in a tenyear period. The Corporation Law (AktG) requires auditors to examine whether companies listed on the exchange observe the provisions of the voluntary German Corporate Governance Code. Furthermore, the rules regarding quality assurance and their implementation have been under peer review since January 2001 pursuant to the Law Regulating the Profession of *Wirtschaftsprüfer*.
- 64. Although Section 332 of the Commercial Code sanctions "an auditor (...) who (...) conceals significant circumstances in the audit report or issues a substantively false certification of the financial statements", the German authorities advise that they are not aware whether this penalty has been imposed to date.

#### **Commentary**

The lead examiners feel that the effectiveness of the reporting obligation of auditors could be enhanced by obligating the legal representative or supervisory board of the company, to which the auditor already has a duty to report "serious violations of the law", to report suspicions of bribery to the competent authorities, which may be a general issue for many Parties. In addition, they are of the view that its effectiveness could also be enhanced by monitoring application of the existing sanctions for the non-reporting of serious violations of the law to the legal representative or supervisory board.

#### 2. Tax authorities

65. Pursuant to section 4(5) of the Income tax Act, tax authorities are now obligated to provide information regarding suspected bribery payments to the public prosecution office or competent administrative office.

18. Germany states that similar codification is expected under the Law Regulating the Profession of *Wirtschaftsprüfer*.

#### **Commentary**

The lead examiners feel that due to the newness of the obligation of tax authorities to report suspicions of bribery, and the time lag in examining tax returns (which means that tax returns from 1995 to 1999 are currently being examined), they are not in a position to comment on its effectiveness. They therefore recommend revisiting this issue once the German tax authorities have had sufficient time to examine the tax returns for the relevant years.

# 3. Financial Institutions and the Reporting of Suspected Money Laundering

- 66. In August 2002, the Act on Combating Money Laundering was enacted. <sup>19</sup> The new Act amends the Money Laundering Act governing the reporting responsibilities of financial institutions regarding suspicions of money laundering, by adding new categories of persons and bodies subject to the reporting obligations and providing that the Federal Criminal Police Office (BKA) shall support the Federal and Land police forces in the prevention and prosecution of money laundering and the funding of terrorist organisations. The BKA shall function as a "central agency" (financial intelligence unit) within the meaning of section 2(1) of the Federal Criminal Police Act. The new Act also obligates the BKA to compile statistics on suspicious reports. The German authorities comment that one of the purposes of the new Act is to reduce bureaucratic hurdles in the system of reporting.
- 67. Since the coming into force of the Money Laundering Act in 1993, statistics have been compiled annually concerning the number of suspicious transaction reports. In 2000, 4,401 suspicious transactions were reported, 7,308 in 2001, and 4,850 in the first six months of 2002. The lead examiners note the increase in reporting, but are unable to make other inferences from the information. The obligation to compile statistics under section 5(1) of the new Act requires the BKA to compile statistics that contain depersonalised data on the number of reports, individual predicate offences and the manner of their processing by the BKA. Section 5(1) also requires the BKA to regularly inform all persons subject to the reporting obligation about trends in money laundering. The lead examiners believe that these new obligations will result in an improvement in the informational value of the statistics on money laundering reporting.
- Pursuant to section 11 of the new Act, almost all kinds of institutions, companies and individuals are covered by the obligation to report suspicious transactions. This includes lawyers, auditors, tax consultants, real estate brokers, gambling casinos in respect of customers buying or selling chips worth 1,000 Euro or more, and other "business persons in so far as they are carrying out their trade or business and are not subject to the obligation of identification pursuant to section 2". Section 11 also covers "persons who administer another person's assets against payment in execution of their administrative duties" in certain circumstances. Furthermore, money remitters and remittance services were already subject to a reporting obligation under section 11 of the Money Laundering Act, in connection with section 1(2)(4) of the same Act and section 1 (1a), second sentence, N° 6 of the Banking Act.
- 69. Section 11(3) provides that lawyers, legal advisers, etc., as well as qualified auditors, certified accountants, tax consultants and agents in tax matters are not obliged to make a report if the suspicion of money laundering is based on information on a client that was obtained in the course of providing legal advice to the client or representing the client in court. Germany states that, with respect to lawyers and legal advisors, in line with the provisions of the EU Money Laundering Directive (2001/97/EC, in

<sup>19.</sup> The German authorities provide that the new Act complies with the regulations in Article 1, No. 2 of Directive 2001/97/EC of the European Parliament and the European Council of 4 December 2001 on amendments to Council Directive 91/308/EEC on preventing the use of financial systems for the purpose of money laundering.

particular recital 17), lawyer-client privilege is only lifted by this obligation where the lawyer or legal advisor acts as nothing more than a financial intermediary, or where he/she knows that the client is seeking legal advice for the purpose of money laundering. However, with respect to auditors and tax consultants, etc., the lead examiners believe that, in the absence of clear guidelines, it would be difficult to determine whether the relationship with a particular client was in whole or partly one of a legal advisor, where such a person's duties overlap with providing legal advice.

- 70. Previously, under section 11 of the Money Laundering Act, bodies and individuals covered by the reporting obligation were required to notify the relevant prosecutorial authorities in the Länder of suspicions of money laundering.
- 71. Under section 11 of the new Act, suspicions of money laundering shall continue to be reported to the "competent prosecutorial authorities", but a copy (either orally, by telephone, telex or electronic data communication) of the report shall now be forwarded to the BKA without delay. Financial services institutions have the additional obligation to forward a copy of each report to the BAFin<sup>20</sup>. Pursuant to the new Act, the responsibilities of the BKA include collecting and analysing suspicious transactions reports transmitted pursuant to section 11, informing the federal and Land prosecution authorities of information concerning the reports and publishing an annual report. At the time of preparing this report, the Egmont Group of Financial Intelligence Units had not yet identified the BKA as an agency meeting the Financial Intelligence Unit (FIU) definition.
- 72. The German authorities indicate that in 1999 assets totalling approximately 50 million-DM were confiscated on the basis of suspicious transaction reports. It is their view that this figure should increase due to the new role of the BKA pursuant to the new Act.
- Germany informed the lead examiners that BAFin published a typology of money laundering in 1998 for the credit institutions and have supplemented it on the basis of the Financial Action Task Force's (FATF) typology reports<sup>21</sup>. The purpose of the typology is to provide guidance in detecting money laundering activities, and should assist institutions in designing systems for detecting money laundering and providing training courses for sensitising staff to these issues. Pursuant to section 11(8) of the new Act, in order to combat money laundering and the funding of terrorist organisations, the Federal Ministry of the Interior and the Federal Ministry of Finance are authorised to issue ordinances having the force of law (with the consent of the Bundesrat) for the purpose of "defining individual typified financial transactions deemed to be suspicious". Persons and entities subject to the reporting obligation would be required to report transactions resembling the typologies described therein.
- 74. Neither the Money Laundering Act nor the new Act on Combating Money Laundering establishes sanctions for the failure to report suspicions of money laundering. Instead, section 17 of the Money Laundering Act provides administrative sanctions (a fine up to 100,000 Euro) for informing the customer or a party other than a public authority of the filing of a report. In addition, section 261 of the Criminal Code provides for an offence of reckless money laundering<sup>22</sup> for which the penalty is up to 2 years of imprisonment or a fine, and section 258 establishes the offence of the obstruction of punishment,

21. Germany indicates that in 2000 the BAFin distributed a special anti-corruption announcement to further supplement the typologies.

22. The German authorities indicate that in 2000, 14 sentences were passed in respect of the offence of reckless money laundering. They do not indicate whether any of these offences involved the failure to report of financial institutions.

<sup>20.</sup> See side note 31 of the official announcement of the Federal Banking Supervisory Office concerning measures taken by financial services institutions on combating and preventing money laundering (30 December 1997).

for which the penalty is up to 5 years of imprisonment or a fine. In addition, the German authorities state that administrative sanctions pursuant to the Banking Act (e.g. dismissal of managers, revocation of permission) are available for serious cases of non-reporting and BAFin applied them several times.

#### **Commentary**

The lead examiners welcome the enactment of the Act on Combating Money Laundering and believe that the BKA could represent an important measure for enhancing Germany's capability for detecting and preventing money laundering involving foreign bribery as the predicate offence. Due to the newness of the legislation, the lead examiners are not in a position to evaluate the effectiveness of the measures thereunder, and therefore recommend follow-up of their application once Germany has had sufficient time to put them into practice.

In addition, the lead examiners recommend that the German authorities clarify the reporting obligation on auditors and tax consultants for the purpose of assisting them in determining whether the relationship with a particular client is one of a legal advisor. Such clarification could be made by, for instance, issuing guidelines or encouraging self-regulatory bodies to do so.

#### 4. Members of the Public Administration

- The German authorities explain that members of the public administration are generally obligated to report suspicions of corruption (specifically including sections 331 to 338 of the Criminal Code which include bribery) of which they learn in the course of performing their official duties, including foreign bribery, to their administrative superior<sup>23</sup>, rather than to prosecutorial authorities. Reporting directly to the prosecutorial authorities <u>may be</u> considered a breach of official secrecy and may be subject to disciplinary measures unless the report is "well founded", which, according to representatives participating in the onsite review may be the case where the person reported to be committing an offence is clearly guilty or found guilty. Pursuant to the Federal Government Directive concerning the Prevention of Corruption in the Federal Administration, the administrative superior receiving a report of possible corruption is obligated to transmit the report through his/her relevant supervisor to his/her administrative supervisor, generally the person who is the head of the administration, who is in turn obligated to report to the prosecutorial authorities. The German authorities state that, therefore, reporting to the prosecutorial authorities is allowed at the level of "office management". The reporting employee is generally allowed to report to the administrative level above that of his superior's only in the event his immediate superior does not act on his report.
- 76. The lead examiners are concerned that this system of reporting might not work effectively due to a breakdown in the chain of reporting from the person who initially makes the report to the ultimate prosecutorial authority who is intended to receive the report. They are also concerned that the system would be of little utility where the person involved in the bribery act was the employee's superior.
- 77. The Federal Directive on Corruption of June 17, 1998 contains no guidance on measures to protect public sector employees reporting corruption from retaliation in the workplace<sup>24</sup>. The Directive

<sup>23.</sup> Members of the public administration can be compelled to testify before the Federal Court of Audit (and Land courts of audit where applicable), which audits the financial administration of the federal public service. No testimony so obtained may be used against the testifying witness in a legal action, and the Court is obligated to insure confidentiality of witnesses unless this confidentiality is waived by the witness. The Federal Court of Audit reports its findings to the Bundestag. In some cases of economic crime, the courts of audit have provided limited information directly to the public prosecutors.

<sup>24.</sup> The German authorities submit that the following laws and principles are relevant to the protection of public sector employees reporting corruption: 1. The Law Regulating the Rights and Duties of Civil

does provide for the creation of the post of a corruption contact person, who may act as a liaison between someone with knowledge of corruption and office management, may provide advice through seminars and presentations, and may assist in public relations. Information provided to the corruption contact is not confidential, and the contact person must disclose all facts to office management, including information about who reported the case.

- 78. The German authorities explained that an Ombudsman has been established by some Länder and municipalities, and most notably by Deutsche Bahn, the privatised national railway. The Ombudsman concept is new to German law and business structure but appears already to have produced positive results with Deutsche Bahn, where substantial increases in the numbers of reports of corruption have followed the creation of the office. The example was cited positively by the Federal Ministry of Economics and Technology in remarks during the on-site visit. The Ombudsman is empowered to keep reports confidential and conduct limited investigations into matters of corruption. This office is outside the existing management structure and so retains a degree of independence in its actions and conclusions. Employees with knowledge of corruption are encouraged to report to the Ombudsman. This office makes recommendations to management which, under certain circumstances, must be implemented. The Ombudsman may also act as the interface between the Deutsche Bahn and prosecutorial authorities, although no information has been provided as to how often this has happened.
- Another way to encourage witness reporting, is to create a legal obligation on government employees to report corruption to an anti-corruption unit. This is the approach adopted by the Bundeswehr (Ministry of Defence) to combat previous bribery problems within the ministry. The Bundeswehr created such a unit (ES) with internal investigative and preventive powers. Bundeswehr employees are required to report corruption to ES and/or their superiors. The ES reports directly to the executive group of the Ministry and represents the ministry in co-operating with prosecutorial authorities. This appears to have contributed to a reduction in corruption. The ES also participates in decisions to exclude companies from being awarded government contracts administered by the Bundeswehr, decisions to impose contractual penalties, and decisions regarding conflicts of interest. The ES may question contractors and if not satisfied with their responses recommend that they be blacklisted.

#### **Commentary**

The lead examiners recognise that this issue has more relevance for domestic bribery but that there are instances when certain government agencies participate in foreign transactions involving large amounts of funds. The lead examiners recognise that the creation of the office of an Ombudsman, as has been done by some Länder and municipalities, the creation of anti-corruption units within the various government agencies, as has been done by the Ministry of Defence, or the establishment of a hotline, could be an effective approach to facilitate the members of public administration to report bribery cases without being at risk of breaching official secrecy, and therefore recommend that Germany consider creating any of such mechanisms for all members of public administration. The main advantage of these approaches is that employees are more likely to report bribery knowing that their reports will be confidential.

Servants, which contains the general duty of care and welfare maintenance pursuant to which superiors must guarantee the necessary and appropriate protection of employees who have reported suspicions of corruption either through official channels or to the corruption contact person (e.g. guarantee of anonymity). 2. The principle of tenure, professional identity and the right to suitable employment, pursuant to which a civil servant who makes a report (even one that proves to be unfounded) is protected from arbitrary measures on the part of his/her employer. 3. Restricted rights of termination of a contract in the public sector.

The lead examiners emphasise that the effective investigation and prosecution of foreign bribery is dependent on the reporting of relevant information to prosecutors from all sectors of society and public administration, and therefore encourage German authorities to consider taking appropriate measures, as discussed above, in order to facilitate the effective transmittal of such information.

## d. Effectiveness of Money Laundering and Accounting Offences

80. It is recognised that bribery cases are often detected through the investigation and the prosecution of money laundering and accounting offences. Therefore, the effectiveness of these offences, including their coverage and the level of sanctions, are discussed below in light of whether they are sufficiently effective to contribute to the detection of foreign bribery.

# 1. Money Laundering Offence

- 81. The German authorities informed the lead examiners of a few cases involving bribery and money laundering that are currently at the investigative stage. In one case, the suspicion of bribery and money laundering was detected through the reporting of suspicious money laundering transactions. Furthermore, the German authorities have compiled the following statistics (which do not identify the relevant predicate offence) on convictions for money laundering in the Länder of former West Germany and East Berlin:
  - In 1999, 51 persons were convicted and prison sentences of between 5 and 15 years were imposed in two cases (in conjunction with other offences).
  - In 2000, 82 persons were convicted, of whom 36 were given a prison sentence of which terms of between 2 and 5 years were imposed in three cases.
- 82. The money laundering offence under section 261 of the Criminal Code applies where the predicate offence is bribery of a domestic or foreign public official. A significant exception to the offence is the bribery of a domestic<sup>25</sup> or foreign Member of Parliament.
- 83. In addition, there is a defence where the offender voluntarily reports the money laundering transaction to the competent authorities before the authorities discover the offence, which is aimed at encouraging the self-reporting of money laundering transactions in order to facilitate their detection. The German authorities state that in order to apply this defence, the full extent of the offence should be reported to the competent authority. No example where this defence has actually been used has come to the attention of the German authorities.
- 84. Although the failure to include the bribery of a foreign Member of Parliament as a predicate offence does not constitute violations of section 7 the Convention, the lead examiners are concerned that this factor could be an obstacle to the effective detection of bribery involving foreign Members of Parliament.

#### **Commentary**

The lead examiners are unable to draw conclusions at this time about the effectiveness, etc. of the sanctions imposed in practice for money laundering offences where the predicate offence is bribery from the statistical information provided by the German authorities. Moreover, in the absence of information on reported cases, the lead examiners have difficulty commenting on the extent to which the exception to money laundering where the predicate offence is bribery of a foreign

<sup>25.</sup> The offence of bribery of a domestic MP under section 108e of the Criminal Code only applies where bribe is made in respect of voting by the MP.

Member of Parliament could undermine the effective detection of foreign bribery. Therefore, it is recommended that the Working Group follow-up the application of sanctions for the money laundering offence as well as whether the money laundering offence is sufficiently effective to contribute to the detection of foreign bribery, as litigation evolves.

# 2. Accounting Offences

- 85. The German accounting regulations are broadly designed and many of the largest companies already use the Generally Accepted Accounting Principles (GAAP) standards because they list on United States securities exchanges. Pursuant to EU directives, International Accounting Standards (IAS) for audited financial statements of companies quoted on German stock exchanges will officially come into effect in 2005. The lead examiners were also informed that the German Institute of Auditors and the German Accounting Standards Committee are currently incorporating the international standards into their standards. This will help ensure that audited companies that do not list on German exchanges do not treat financial transactions substantively differently than those using international standards.
- The consolidation of financial statements (required by IAS 27) by a parent company is intended to permit a fair and true view of the financial condition and operating result of a business group (i.e. a group of enterprises, including foreign subsidiaries, under the control of a parent). This accounting method is very important from the point of view of detecting and preventing foreign bribery because it is easier to conceal cases where subsidiaries have been used as intermediaries or the recipients of the proceeds of bribery where consolidation does not occur. For this reason, it is notable that there is no consolidation requirement in the following situations: 1) when the parent exercises economic control or decision-making authority but owns below 50 per cent of the subsidiaries' shares; 2) when the subsidiary is involved in a different activity than that of the parent company; and 3) when certain exceptional circumstances occur. Exemptions notably apply where the parent and subsidiary combined, for two consecutive balance sheet dates, meet two of the following three conditions: assets under 16.5 million Euro, net sales under 33 million Euro, and not more than 250 employees. Other combinations of these figures in smaller amounts can also trigger exemptions from the consolidation requirement. The German authorities state that following the proposal of the European Commission (28 May 2002) to amend the EU Directive on consolidated accounts, Germany intends to review its law with a view to extending the requirements for the consolidation of financial statements.
- 87. Further, where financial statements are consolidated, parent corporations are not legally obligated to ensure that their foreign subsidiaries maintain their internal books and records in accordance with German legal standards. The German authorities provide that it would not be possible to introduce a statutory obligation for the foreign subsidiaries of German companies to apply German accounting standards due to the excessive extraterritorial effects of such a measure. Furthermore, they state that in practice parent companies in Germany tend to require that their foreign subsidiaries use the same accounting standards as the parent in order to facilitate the preparation of consolidated accounts.
- 88. A key feature of German policy on small businesses is that small companies are subject to simplified accounting standards pursuant to EU directives, and are exempted from external audit requirements in order to minimise the burden on their resources. However, the lead examiners note that this means that small companies with significant international operations and business activities would not be legally required to submit to an external independent audit. The lead examiners also note that this exemption is not specific to Germany.
- 89. Accounting offences (criminal or administrative) are prescribed under the Criminal Code (section 283b), the Commercial Code (sections 331, 332 and 334), the Stock Corporation Act (sections 400 and 403), the Act on GmbHs (section 82), the Act on Co-operatives (sections 147 and 150) and the Disclosure

Act (sections 17 and 18). The offence under the Criminal Code applies only where certain conditions, such as the insolvency of the company, have been met. The German authorities point out that, on the other hand, the accounting offences under the other statutes do not contain such a requirement. The German authorities could not cite examples where any of these accounting offences had been applied to either domestic or foreign bribery.

90. The German authorities indicate that the question of strengthening the criminal law on accounting violations, including the criminalisation of reckless falsifications of accounting documents, is currently under discussion.

# **Commentary**

In the absence of examples of the application of the accounting offences, the lead examiners are unable to comment on their effectiveness, including the practical implications of the requirement of insolvency in respect of the offence under the Criminal Code, and therefore recommend a future assessment when Germany has had adequate time to compile the relevant information. In this regard, the lead examiners welcome that Germany is considering strengthening the accounting offences. The lead examiners also welcome that Germany is considering strengthening the requirements for consolidated financial statements.

## e. Whistle-blower/Witness Protection and Investigative Powers

## 1. Protection of Whistle Blowers

- 91. There is no specific legislative protection of whistle-blowers under German law. Representatives from civil society, particularly the DGB, cite the absence of legal protection for whistle blowers as the biggest obstacle to the reporting of bribery offences to authorities. DGB believes that until its members are protected by a comprehensive legislative system, they will be reluctant to report bribery. DGB feels these protections should focus initially on issues affecting the workplace environment, so that all members of the business entity understand that the reporting of bribery will not result in retaliation.
- 92. The German authorities state that regardless of the absence of specific legislative protection for whistle-blowers<sup>26</sup>, existing labour law provisions and the Constitution provide some protection. They also cite some case law where these laws have been applied to the involuntary dismissal of an employee. The German government will be examining the issue of whether specific legislation is required in this regard.

#### 2. Witness Protection

- 93. The Code of Criminal Procedure provides certain measures for the protection of witnesses, including the disclosure of limited personal information at trial, video-taping testimony, and questioning by a commissioned judge. If the life of the witness is "at risk" the public may be excluded for the duration of the main proceedings, and for the period of his/her testimony the accused may be ordered removed from the courtroom. Where the risk to the witness is high, police protection schemes are available.
- 94. In exceptional cases, prosecutors may promise confidentiality to a witness where the information provided would solve prior crimes or prevent the commission of crimes that would lead to serious damage

With respect to reporting of suspected money laundering transactions, entities subject to the reporting obligation are not liable for a breach of a duty of confidentiality pursuant to section 12 of the Money Laundering Act, unless the report was intentionally or negligently made in error.

to the public. A Land justice department official informed the lead examiners that the exceptional measures, such as keeping a witness' identity secret, have only been used in relation to organised crime.

#### 3. Investigative Powers

- 95. The German authorities state that police and public prosecutors may use search and seizure, mail confiscation, and undercover agents, in the investigation of economic crime and corruption cases. They also provide that acoustic surveillance is available for investigating domestic and foreign bribery. The interception of communications is available for offences such as murder, manslaughter, extortion, robbery, drug offences and money laundering but not for bribery. One Land justice department official expressed his view that the interception of communications would be a useful investigative measure if it becomes available for bribery offences.
- 96. The Federal Ministry of Justice has commissioned the Max Planck Institute for Foreign and International Criminal Law to undertake a study on the efficiency of monitoring telecommunications pursuant to sections 100a and 100b of the Code of Criminal procedure and other investigative measures. In the context of this study, consideration will be given to whether it is advisable to expand the categories of offences for which the interception of communications should be available. Completion of the study is expected some time in 2003.

#### **Commentary**

The lead examiners welcome the German initiative to consider whether legislation specifically concerning the protection of whistle-blowers would be appropriate. Additionally, they welcome the possibility of extending the application of investigative measures. They believe that, due to the highly covert nature of foreign bribery transactions, various investigative tools, such as the interception of communications, where used with due consideration for the protection of privacy rights of individuals could enhance the ability to detect the foreign bribery offence.

# D. DOES GERMANY HAVE ADEQUATE MECHANISMS FOR THE EFFECTIVE PROSECUTION OF FOREIGN BRIBERY OFFENCES?

#### a. Germany's Record concerning Prosecutions of Bribery

97. Since 2000, the statistics on conviction published by the Federal Statistical Office (provided thereto by the Land authorities) have included criminal proceedings regarding offences against the ACIB and the EU Bribery Act. During that same year, no criminal proceedings regarding offences under either of these acts was pending before any court. With respect to domestic bribery offences, for the year 2000, statistics compiled by the German police authorities disclose that 5,223 cases involving corruption offences under sections 108e, 299, 300 and 331-335 of the Criminal Code<sup>27</sup> were recorded, and that 4,593 persons were suspected of having committed corruption offences<sup>28</sup>. In the Länder of former West Germany and Berlin, 169 were convicted of the active domestic bribery offence (section 334, Criminal Code) and 12 of the "especially serious offences of active and passive domestic bribery" (section 335) in 2000. These

<sup>27.</sup> These offences are: active bribery of Members of Parliament (section 108e), active and passive private to private bribery in business transactions (section 299), passive domestic bribery not involving breach of duties (section 331) and involving breach of duties (section 332), active domestic bribery not involving breach of duties (sections 333) and involving breach of duties (section 334), and especially serious offences of active and passive domestic bribery (section 335).

<sup>28.</sup> These figures were taken from the Police Statistics on Crime (*Polizeiliche Kriminalstatistik*).

figures do not include cases where other more serious offences are also involved<sup>29</sup>. Since Germany compiles statistics at the police and the court level, statistical information on the disposition of cases at the prosecution level is not available.

- 98. In order to assess whether the bribery allegations reported to the police have been adequately investigated, prosecuted and convicted, it would be misleading to compare the aforementioned figures on the number of recorded cases or suspected persons to the number of convictions for the following reasons: (i) categories of offences covered by the statistics for convictions and suspicions are different <sup>30</sup>. (ii) The statistics on recorded cases and suspected persons refer to cases in the entire state of Germany, whereas those on conviction only refer to the Länder of the former West Germany and Berlin. (iii) The reported cases in a particular year were not necessarily prosecuted in the same year.
- 99. With respect to statistical information in a specific region, statistics of the Munich I Public Prosecutor's Office, Anti-Corruption Division, since its establishment in 1994 to September 2002, indicate that, prosecutions for "corruption" offences, including fraud, anti-trust violations, etc., resulted in 683 convictions<sup>31</sup> and 2 acquittals (see Annex II). It is also reported that more than 50% of the suspects involved in the cases which were received and investigated by this Division received a conviction during this period.
- 100. At present, statistics are not compiled on the imposition of the administrative fine for legal persons for bribery offences. As of 1 January 2003, statistics on administrative fines of more than 200 Euro imposed on legal persons and unincorporated firms under the Administrative Offences Act will be entered in the Central Trade Register. However, these statistics will not be broken down according to the type of offence.

#### **Commentary**

The lead examiners believe that information on investigation of the foreign bribery offence for both natural and legal persons, as well as on sanctions of the foreign bribery offence for both natural and legal persons is necessary for future assessment. They therefore recommend that Germany compile such information, including in respect of former East Germany, at the federal level. They note that, if available, information on the disposition of foreign bribery cases at various stages of the criminal proceedings could be useful for assessment, but recognise that the necessity of such information could be reviewed at a later stage on a horizontal basis.

# b. Effectiveness of the Administrative Liability of Legal Persons for the Foreign Bribery Offence

# 1. Conclusion of the Commission on the Reform of the Criminal Law Sanction System not to Establish Criminal Liability

101. In January 1998, the Federal Minister of Justice set up the Commission on the Reform of the Criminal Law Sanction System to review the system of criminal law sanctions including whether to

27

<sup>29.</sup> These figures and information were provided by the Federal Ministry of Justice.

<sup>30.</sup> The number for the foreign bribery offences in the police statistics (i.e. recorded cases and suspected persons) are recorded under the corresponding domestic bribery statutes whereas statistics on convictions record foreign bribery separately from the domestic. Moreover, although Germany compiles statistics on investigations as well as on convictions for each section of the Criminal Code and other criminal statutes on corruption, the relevant police statistics on sections 334 and 335 (which correspond to the court statistics) have not been provided.

<sup>31.</sup> Imprisonment sanctions were a total of 593 years.

introduce criminal corporate liability<sup>32</sup>. At that time, the legal policy debate in Germany did not favour the introduction of criminal corporate liability<sup>33</sup>. In its final report in March 1999, the Commission recommended not to introduce corporate criminal liability in light of the absence of such an obligation in an international agreement and its opinion that no practical reason therefore had been established. Further, the Commission believed that any improvements to the legal situation would be outweighed by the difficulties relating to its introduction. In the view of the Commission, the existing measures which consist of administrative fines under the Administrative Offences Act and other measures, including criminal seizure and forfeiture, additional administrative sanctions (e.g. prohibition from trade, liquidation of the company) and civil compensation, had effectively addressed the issue of corporate responsibility, and the standards to attribute liability to legal persons are sufficiently broad. The German authorities explain that related issues, such as the application of prosecutorial discretion and the provision of MLA were not discussed in detail by the Commission since it was unanimously felt that their application had not posed any difficulties.

102. The issue of corporate liability was mainly discussed in meetings held by a subgroup set up by the Commission (Working Group on the Liability of Legal Person). The Working Group met three times before submitting a report to the Commission, which in turn discussed this issue in one of eleven meetings. The Working Group was composed of six members who represented the Federal Ministry of Justice, one Land ministry of justice (although neither prosecutorial authorities nor members of the judiciary were directly involved), German industry, private practitioners and academia. The Commission was composed of eleven to twelve members, including four prosecutors (one from the Federal Public Prosecutor's Office) and one judge, in addition to representatives from the federal and some Land governments, private practitioners and academia.

#### 2. Bribery Offences Involving Legal Persons

103. Germany establishes the liability of legal persons, including liability for the foreign bribery offence, under the Administrative Offences Act. The Act provides not only administrative fines for legal persons but also sanctions for administrative offences committed by natural persons. Administrative offences cover a wide variety of subjects, including the contravention of traffic regulations, environmental violations and certain anti-trust violations, and are in principle sanctioned by the relevant administrative agencies, unless the act also constitutes a criminal offence and thus only being subject to prosecution for the criminal offence.

#### (i) Non-Criminal Nature of the Liability

Number of Cases

104. During the on-site visit, the lead examiners were informed by the representative from the Berlin Senate Justice Department (a former prosecutor) and a prosecutor from Frankfurt<sup>34</sup> that administrative fines have rarely been imposed on legal persons for corruption offences. Also, the judges from the Commercial Crime Court in Frankfurt (i.e. specialised division for economic crimes), which has dealt with

32. Corporate liability was one of the fifteen issues discussed by the Commission.

<sup>33.</sup> As a related initiative, in 1998, a bill introducing corporate criminal liability was submitted to Bundesrat by the Land of Hesse, which was later withdrawn. Also, Bundestag debated the issue in response to a question from the Social Democratic Party. Furthermore, in 2002, an interdepartmental working group on anti-corruption of the Land of North-Rhine/Westphalia independently reviewed this issue, which resulted in a recommendation to amend the present law, but not to introduce corporate criminal liability.

<sup>34.</sup> Berlin and Frankfurt establish specialised prosecution units for corruption. Other Länder/municipalities also establishes specialised unit for corruption or economic crimes.

40-50 domestic bribery cases since its establishment in 1995, stated that they have had no cases against legal persons for economic crimes, although they knew of a few tax fraud cases in respect of other divisions.

105. However, the Federal Ministry of Justice informed the lead examiners that administrative fines against legal persons have been frequently imposed in other fields such as anti-trust, tax evasion and environment, and in some jurisdictions it has been applied to bribery more frequently than in Berlin or Frankfurt. For instance, the Munich I Public Prosecutor's Office, Anti-Corruption Division (Division XII), one of the offices most actively involved in prosecuting corruption offences, prosecuted 122 legal persons for corruption cases, including anti-trust violations<sup>35</sup>, fraud, etc., which resulted in the imposition of administrative fines, since its establishment in 1994 to September 2002<sup>36</sup>. During the same period, 683 natural persons were convicted of such offences in the same jurisdiction<sup>37</sup> (See the discussion below under "Monetary Sanctions". Also, see Annex II for detailed statistical information). Concerning the jurisdiction of the main public prosecution service in Bochum in the Land of North-Rhine/Westphalia, the German authorities cited—as examples— 3 cases of administrative fines for legal persons imposed for bribery, fraud and agreements in restriction in competition (the statistical year for these 3 cases is not clear<sup>38</sup>).

106. The lead examiners note that, in some jurisdictions, administrative fines are imposed on legal persons for bribery or similar economic crimes more frequently than in others. However, they have difficulty drawing further conclusions from the statistics in the absence of overall information such as the number of reported cases, the type of offences and the size of the companies involved. In particular, since the number of cases in Munich I area includes anti-trust violation cases, in which the Land Cartel Office takes part in the prosecutions, the lead examiners are uncertain how many of these prosecutions involved bribery offences (however, the statistical information shows that since 1999, in 2 cases out of 31 proceedings, administrative fines were imposed on legal persons by the Land Cartel Office for illegal bid rigging).

107. The German authorities point out that the low number of administrative fines in some jurisdictions does not necessarily indicate an overall low number of sanctions for legal persons in practice, since the forfeiture of proceeds or the monetary sanction of replacement value (sections 73 and 73a of the Criminal Code) against legal persons (as a third party) is available, in the course of proceedings against the natural person. However, the lead examiners do not believe that forfeiture, etc. as applied in Germany are effective alternatives to fines because they can only be ordered in the context of the criminal proceedings against a specific natural person<sup>39</sup>. The lead examiners believe that if the tendency in practice is to sanction legal persons for bribery only through forfeiture in this manner, this could impede the effectiveness of the system as a whole.

35. Cases of anti-trust violations by large companies are normally dealt with by the Federal Cartel Office, thus not included in these figures.

37. However, it would be misleading to simply compare these two figures (i.e. the number of cases for natural and legal persons), as the prosecutions for natural and legal persons do not necessarily cover the same cases/scope.

38. The German authorities provide 2 cases in the Land North-Rhine/Westphalia in 1999 and 2000, in which administrative fines were imposed on legal persons for "bribery in business sectors" (private to private bribery), etc. It is not clear whether the 3 cases in Bochum include these 2 cases.

39. However, the natural person need not be prosecuted, as the forfeiture from a third party is also possible in the course of independent proceedings for forfeiture against the "accused" (i.e. natural person).

<sup>36.</sup> From 1999-2002, the numbers of cases (on administrative fines for legal persons for such offences) per year were as follows: 11 cases in 1999, 12 cases in 2000, 6 cases in 2001, and 2 cases in 2002 (as of September 2002).

- 108. Despite the Federal Ministry of Justice's view that certain jurisdictions have frequently applied administrative fines against legal persons, given that prosecutions of domestic bribery cases against natural persons have occurred, the small number of cases against legal persons for bribery offences, at least in two of the most important regions in Germany in terms of the economy<sup>40</sup>--Berlin, the capital of the State, and Frankfurt, the financial centre of Germany—raises a question about whether the existing system for the liability of legal persons for foreign bribery offences is effective in practice.
- 109. One prosecutor in Frankfurt stated that the negligible use of administrative fines for legal persons is partly due to their non-criminal nature. According to the prosecutor, given the lack of sufficient resources to deal with large caseloads, it is necessary to prioritise tasks, and the prosecution of legal persons has been considered an additional and secondary task, since administrative fines have an insufficient deterrent effect to warrant the large burden on resources, including the high degree of expertise needed for assessing the illegal gains<sup>41</sup>. The prosecutor further elaborated that, in his view, administrative fines have not had a sufficient impact because they do not adequately reflect the high social and economic responsibility of companies. For instance, the amount of fine is limited and insufficient (see the discussion below on levels of fines). In his view, the prosecution of legal persons for bribery would increase if corporate criminal liability were introduced.
- 110. The representative from the Berlin Senate Justice Department stated that prosecutors are not fully aware that they are competent to prosecute legal persons for bribery offences, and therefore, administrative fines have mainly been indirectly imposed in relation to bribery as a result of prosecutions involving cartel offences that involved an element of bribery.
- 111. Also, some members of the police stated that there are insufficient resources to undertake the investigation of offences aimed at punishing legal persons for bribery offences.

Interrelationship between the Proceedings against Natural and Legal Persons

- 112. Under the Administrative Offences Act and the Code of Criminal Procedure, administrative fines against legal persons for bribery are in principle imposed in the course of the criminal proceedings against natural persons. The German authorities refer to court decisions, including the decisions of the Federal Court of Justice, which state that where the natural person is not prosecuted due, for example, to the exercise of prosecutorial discretion or because he/she has died or cannot be identified, it is possible to sanction the legal person in separate proceedings, which are also of a criminal nature (as long as there is an underlying criminal offence of a natural person), initiated upon the application of the public prosecution office.
- 113. However, the German authorities emphasise that the imposition of administrative fines for legal persons under the Administrative Offences Act is an "incidental consequence" of an offence for the natural person. They state that there is one offence for which there are separate consequences for the natural and legal persons. They further state that in practice they have not had any bribery cases where they have proceeded against a legal person without having proceeded against the natural person.
- 114. The lead examiners note that investigations and prosecutions against legal persons for bribery offences can be made without the involvement of a natural person. They emphasize the importance of

41. The authorities from the Federal Ministry of Justice emphasised that each Land is responsible for allocating resources to investigative and prosecutorial authorities so that no generalisation can be made from this observation.

<sup>40.</sup> Germany points out that Munich, Hamburg, Stuttgart and the Ruhr District in North-Rhine/Westphalia are economic regions of at least equal significance.

proceeding independently, wherever necessary and legally possible, against legal persons in the foreign bribery offence. Independent proceedings would be particularly relevant for cases involving large corporations, which often have a decentralised structure involving complicated decision-making procedures, thus making it difficult or impractical to isolate a natural person or persons for prosecution. In addition, due to the diffuse nature of a decision to bribe in a corporation of this nature, it might not be considered fair to proceed against the natural persons involved due to the low level of responsibility taken by each one individually. Moreover, in deciding how to allocate resources, it may appear more sensible in particular cases to proceed only against the legal person.

The German authorities state that the criminal nature of the proceedings in respect of legal persons allows for the full use of investigative powers in Germany, including coercive measures. They further state that despite the absence of examples, the same powers would be available if an investigation were directed exclusively at the legal person, which in their view would be very exceptional in practice. However, there is no express reference in the law to the availability of criminal investigative powers where the legal person is not prosecuted with the natural person involved. The German authorities explain that such powers are available due to the principle that administrative fines for legal persons under the Administrative Offences Act is an "incidental consequence" of a criminal offence committed by the natural person.

# Mutual Legal Assistance

116. The German authorities are confident that the non-criminal nature of liability would not create any impediments in obtaining evidence through MLA in the future, either where the request is for the purpose of punishing the natural and legal person or only the legal person (in the independent proceedings), since the proceedings against legal persons are of a criminal nature. They are also of the opinion that a Party that totally or partially restricts the provision of MLA to criminal matters would not refuse to provide MLA on the basis that the information or evidence shall only be used for the purpose of criminal prosecutions in respect of the natural persons, for the aforementioned reason and also because the liability of the legal person is a consequence of the criminal offence involving the natural person. The German authorities foresee that, if requested, it might be necessary to provide some explanation of the specific nature of these proceedings.

# (ii) Standard of Administrative Liability

Pursuant to section 30 of the Administrative Offences Act, as amended by the Act implementing EU instruments of 29 August 2002<sup>42</sup>, the liability of legal persons is now triggered where any "responsible person" (he/she needs not be an authorised representative or manager) acting for the management of the entity commits a criminal offence—including bribery—or an administrative offence—including a violation of supervisory duties—which violates duties of the legal entity, or by which the legal entity gained or was supposed to gain a "profit". Prior to the amendment, triggering persons were limited to authorised representatives and managers of the entity.

According to the German authorities, with respect to domestic bribery, the liability of legal 118. persons has been triggered in practice where managing directors, fully authorised representatives, holders of a special statutory authority in managing positions and/or trade representatives of a legal person have committed bribery, made an agreement to restrict competition, or violated his/her supervisory duty in relation to an offence of bribery committed by a subordinate employee. In the fields of the environment,

<sup>42.</sup> 

The amendments also refer to the increase of the maximum amount for administrative fines (see discussion below) and the extension of entities subject to liability to include certain type of partnerships, which do not have a legal personality under German law.

health, waste management, etc., practice has developed the standards for a violation of supervisory duties, which includes consideration of factors such as whether the company has in place a monitoring system or in-house regulations for employees.

- 119. Where liability is triggered by a violation of the <u>legal person's</u> duty, in practice, this has included a violation of supervisory duties by a person in a high managerial post in preventing active bribery, in addition to those that are connected with the legal person's duties under administrative laws (e.g. employment, export/import, manufacturing). Also, liability is triggered by the gains of a "profit" (or intent for such gains) when certain criminal provisions, including domestic and foreign bribery statutes, are infringed. As regards the scope of the term "profit", the German authorities state that it covers any more favourable structuring of the assets (i.e. any increase in the economic value of the assets of the legal person or association of people resulting from the offence in question), including an indirect advantage such as an improved competitive situation resulting from bribery.
- 120. In order to proceed against the legal person, the law does not require that the natural person in the high managerial post in the legal entity, whose act or negligence triggers the liability, be identified or convicted. The only requirement in this regard is that it should be proved that someone in the leading circle of the entity committed the offence or violated the supervisory duty. Such application has been established in practice in respect of other fields such as environmental damage. Also, Germany cites a case of fraud where the court mentioned *in obiter* that the natural person need not be identified for the purpose of punishing a legal person for bribery. There has not been a bribery case where a legal person was prosecuted in the absence of identification of a natural person but there is no disagreement in practice and in academia that the independent proceedings against legal persons apply to bribery cases under the same conditions as other offences.
- 121. Pursuant to subsection 30(4) of the Administrative Offences Act, legal persons are exempted from liability where the natural person cannot be prosecuted for "legal reasons". The German authorities state that such reasons do not include the death of the natural person or the exercise of prosecutorial discretion not to prosecute him/her. The cases in practice and published commentaries only refer to an example where the statute of limitations expired for the natural person. However, the German authorities state that the situation where the natural person is convicted or acquitted in a Schengen country is likely to constitute a "legal reason", as the *non bis idem* rule is a binding rule in Germany under the Schengen Agreement as far as parties thereto are concerned. This might raise a question about the prosecution of legal persons, where the natural person was convicted in a Schengen country but the legal person was not prosecuted, although in principle, it is expected that the country proceeding against the natural person would take the primary responsibility of sanctioning the legal person.

### (iii) Prosecutorial Discretion

- 122. While the principle of mandatory prosecution applies to natural persons, the principle of discretionary prosecution applies to legal persons. The German authorities explain that this distinction stems from the administrative law basis for the liability of legal persons, which generally provides for prosecutorial discretion. The German authorities state that, in exercising the discretion, all the circumstances, such as the importance and impact of the action, degree of culpability, frequency of infringements, existence of an economic advantage, and conduct after the act, should be taken into account, and it would be contrary to the law if prosecution were waived on account of the company's market position or for political reasons. The German authorities state that a decision of a prosecutor not to prosecute the legal person is not appealable.
- 123. It appears that there are no specific guidelines for exercising prosecutorial discretion for legal persons, including those for bribery offences. Moreover, during the on-site visit, it appeared that the view

of the authorities from the Federal Ministry of Justice did not necessarily correspond to reports on practice in the field. In the view of the authorities from the Federal Ministry of Justice, the discretion not to prosecute a legal person for bribery would be possible in a limited case where the company did not gain any profit through the bribery transaction, or where the company's management was completely restructured after the revelation of the offence and if the internal control measures were sufficiently strengthened since then to prevent a further commission of bribery. On the other hand, as mentioned earlier, the prosecutors interviewed by the lead examiners stated that, in the field of corruption, legal persons are prosecuted only as a secondary option, indicating a far wider use of discretion in respect of them. In addition, TI German Chapter identifies prosecutorial discretion as one of the factors which limits the effectiveness of administrative liability<sup>43</sup>. On the other hand, Germany cites statistics in Munich I area (see "Number of Cases" above), in which 122 legal persons were sanctioned from 1994 to September 2002. The lead examiners were informed by the Federal Ministry of Justice that it is currently preparing special references to the guidelines for prosecutors aimed at promoting the uniform exercise of discretion and emphasising the importance of the application of administrative fines to legal persons.

# 3. Are the Sanctions Sufficiently Effective, Proportionate and Dissuasive in Practice?

#### Monetary Sanctions

124. Administrative fines (consisting of the punitive portion and skimming off of the "financial benefit") under section 30 of the Administrative Offences Act, as amended, which preclude the cumulative application of administrative forfeiture (section 29a) and criminal forfeiture/monetary sanction of replacement value (sections 73-73a, Code of Criminal Procedure)<sup>44</sup>, cannot exceed 1 million Euro<sup>45</sup>, in principle. However, the German authorities explain that pursuant to subsection 30(3) and section 17, the fine shall be more than 1 million Euro where the "financial benefit" added to the punitive portion amounts to more than 1 million Euro. However, in such a case, the punitive portion cannot exceed 1 million Euro. In addition, 1 million Euro is the maximum fine if the court cannot establish the amount of the "financial benefit". The authorities from the Federal Ministry of Justice state that they have allocated extensive resources to training prosecutors to assess the "skimming off" of benefits of offences [for instance, approximately, 1 billion DM (approximately, 500 million Euro) in the year 2000]. They add that this has resulted in an increase of administrative fines in total, especially in the field of tax offences.

125. A representative from a Land justice department (a former prosecutor) and a prosecutor stated that in the case of active bribery, it is very difficult to assess the "financial benefit". The representative from the Land justice department stated that he could not explain how it has been, and would be assessed in a particular case, due to a lack of cases. In the view of the prosecutor, a high level of expertise and considerable resources are necessary to undertake the assessment of a "financial benefit". The authorities from the Federal Ministry of Justice point out that there are similar difficulties when assessing the proceeds

<sup>43.</sup> Moreover, TI German Chapter is of the opinion that the nature of the administrative liability under the Administrative Offences Act is not sufficiently comparable to criminal liability. In addition to the insufficiency of the fines, etc. (see below), TI German Chapter points out that actions under the Administrative Offences Act are seen as representing only a warning of non-compliance with a legal obligation, without social or ethical disapproval, while a criminal conviction in Germany entails a serious ethical value judgement. TI German Chapter considers that the introduction of criminal liability would send a clear signal to the business community that bribery is "no longer business as usual".

<sup>44.</sup> See subsection 3(5) of the Administrative Offences Act. Germany explains that this provision is for avoiding a double sanction in respect of forfeiture of proceeds, and thus, it does not preclude the imposition of an administrative fine (apparently, only the punitive portion) after a criminal forfeiture, etc.

<sup>45.</sup> Prior to the amendments, the ceiling was 500,000 Euro.

of the offence for the purpose of forfeiture in the course of criminal proceedings against natural persons. They explain that experts can be commissioned to assist in the assessment of the "financial benefit".

- 126. The same prosecutor recognises that the statutory maximum of 500,000 Euro (i.e. the amount prior to the amendments of the Administrative Offences Act) has been insufficient for large companies, and believes that 1 million Euro would still be insufficient. He stated that the amount of fine should be unlimited and there should be a mechanism to calculate the amount of fine taking into account the economic size of the company, etc. The representative from the justice department in Berlin admits that a fine of 1 million Euro may not be sufficient for large companies, although it would be sufficiently high for many companies in Berlin given their economic size.
- 127. The authorities from the Federal Ministry of Justice do not believe that the statutory maximum of 1 million Euro, with the possibility of skimming off the benefit exceeding this amount, is insufficient or disproportionate to criminal penalties. They point out that the available highest criminal fine for natural persons is 1.8 million Euro and add that in the field of tax evasion, there have been many cases in several Länder where administrative fines far exceeding such an amount were imposed on legal persons. For instance, they cite a tax evasion case (complicity in tax evasion) where a large commercial bank was sanctioned with 37 million DM (approximately, 18.5 million Euro), consisting of 36 million DM (approximately 18 million Euro) of "skimming off" the benefit and 1 million DM (approximately, 500,000 Euro) of punitive monetary penalty. Also, they state that in the field of tax evasion, generally, the amount of administrative fines has been higher than criminal fines for natural persons. However, the lead examiners believe that, for the purpose of assessing the sufficiency of the amount of the administrative fines for legal persons, it would be misleading to simply compare the amounts of administrative fines for legal persons in actual cases with those of criminal fines for natural persons, because such a comparison does not take account of the following factors:
  - (i) The criminal fines were separately imposed from forfeiture, whereas the amounts of administrative fines included *de facto* forfeiture.
  - (ii) The criminal fines for natural persons are calculated on the basis of the person's financial situation (i.e. day-fine system), thus resulting in a lower amount compared to the corresponding amounts for legal persons that are, as a rule, wealthier.
  - (iii) A criminal fine is generally imposed on natural persons for cases that are not serious enough to warrant imprisonment.
- 128. With respect to the assessment of a "financial benefit", two cases of active bribery have been cited. In the first case, a company was fined 3 million DM (approximately, 1.5 million Euro) because its fully authorised representative bribed an airport official for the purpose of acquiring insider information on a building project. The second case involves a decision in March 2002 of the Federal Court of Justice, wherein it established the "financial benefit" of the briber as the speculative profit that he would obtain by selling his land in the case in which the bribe was given for rezoning the briber's land to a more valuable classification. The lead examiners are generally satisfied with the assessment of a "financial benefit" in these cases. However, in light of the number of prosecutions for legal persons, as discussed above, they feel that it would be interesting to follow how the litigation in this respect evolves in future foreign bribery cases.
- 129. According to the statistical information of the Munich I Public Prosecutor's Office, Anti-Corruption Division, from 1994 to September 2002, a total of approximately 6.46 million Euro of administrative fines were imposed on 122 legal persons (average: approximately 52,920 Euro) for bribery, fraud, anti-trust violations, etc. (See the discussion above under "Number of Cases"). During the period

since 1999 (plus one case in 1998), 32 legal persons were sanctioned by administrative fines ranging from 5,000 DM (approximately, 2,500 Euro) to 1 million DM (approximately, 500,000 Euro) with an average of approximately 94,726 Euro. During this period, administrative fines of 100,000 DM/50,000 Euro were imposed in 13 cases, more than 100,000 DM/50,000 Euro and up to 500,000 DM/250,000 Euro in 16 cases, and more than 500,000 DM/250,000 Euro and up to 1 million DM/500,000 Euro in 3 cases. No case resulted in a fine exceeding 1 million DM or 500,000 Euro (i.e. the statutory maximum amount prior to the amendment). In addition, from 1994 to September 2002 (during which 683 natural persons were convicted and 122 legal persons were subject to administrative fines), natural and legal persons were subject to forfeiture and compensation for civil damages amounting to approximately 82,412 Euro and 44.5 million Euro, respectively (See Annex II for more detailed information).

- 130. According to the statistical information of the public prosecution service in Bochum (North-Rhine/Westphalia), three cases of bribery, fraud and agreements in restriction of competition resulted in administrative fines of 250,000 DM, 150,000 DM and 50,000 DM (approximately, 125,000 Euro, 75,000 Euro and 25,000 Euro, respectively).
- 131. The German authorities have provided abstracts for some of these cases, which were made by the courts between May 1999-January 2002<sup>46</sup>. However, the lead examiners are unable to assess whether the level of the fines in these cases were sufficiently effective, proportionate and dissuasive, in the absence of

46. Six cases [see also the sanctions for the natural persons in cases (1)-(4) which are cited afterwards] are cited where:

- (2) Another canal construction company was sentenced to 5 administrative fines of a total of 350,000 DM (approximately, 175,000 Euro) in a parallel case with (1) above. The managing director of the company was liable for the co-perpetration of bribery (13 November 2000, Munich I area);
- (3) A civil engineering company was sentenced to administrative fines of 125,000 DM (approximately, 62,500 Euro) for 3 co-perpetration of bribery (one in coincidence with an unauthorised exploitation of trade secrets) where its managing director, together with other parties, bribed a private sector issuing tenders to ascertain the name of participants of tenders and exploited the secret information to rig a bid. The managing director was liable for "these and other offences" (20 February 2001, Munich I area);
- (4) A civil engineering and road construction company [a limited partnership formed with a limited liability company (GmbH&Co.KG)] was sentenced to administrative fines of 150,000 Euro for being a party to secret information following the payment of a bribe to a local highway department authority, and for reaching to an illegal agreement on a road construction project. The managing director was liable for "these criminal offences and other fraudulent bid rigging" (30 January, 2002, Munich I area);
- (5) A long-distance heating company was imposed an administrative fine of 50,000 DM (approximately, 25,000 Euro) for its executive bribing an employee of a customer who demanded the bribe for maintaining the contract in August 1997 and February 1998 (7 May 1999, local court in North-Rhine/Westphalia).
- (6) A in plant and construction engineering public limited company was imposed an administrative fine of 250,000 DM (approximately 125,000 Euro) for its branches and subsidiaries bribing other companies to ensure obtaining contracts and enabling tax evasion of the recipients for these payments. In this case, the chairman of the management board made available considerable amount of cash available to these branches and subsidiaries during 1994-1998 knowing that they would be used as bribes (26 May 2000, local court in North-Rhine/Westphalia).

<sup>(1)</sup> A canal construction company was sentenced to 3 administrative fines of a total of 200,000 DM (approximately, 100,000 Euro) for bribing an executive responsible for canal construction in the city of Munich together with other construction companies, in return for the information that enabled them to reach fraudulent price agreements in numerous projects. The managing director of the company was liable for bribery (5 June 2000, Munich I area);

essential information about the cases, such as the amount of the punitive portion versus financial benefit, the size of the companies involved and the amount of the bribe and the proceeds.

132. The lead examiners note that Germany establishes a unique mechanism for calculating administrative fines for cartel offences. Under subsection 81(2) of the Act against Restraints of Competition, certain cartel offences could be punished with administrative fines up to three times the benefit<sup>47</sup>. The representative from the Federal Cartel Office states that the actual amount of a fine is determined upon certain criteria, and have resulted in fairly high amounts. For instance, in 2001, a total of 170 million Euro had been imposed on legal persons for cartel offences.

# Additional Sanctions including Corruption Registers

- 133. Under German public procurement law, a company can be excluded from public contracts for bribing domestic or foreign public officials on the ground of "unreliability". At the Land or municipal level, several jurisdictions (e.g. Hesse) establish corruption registers and have excluded corrupted companies from public contracts thereby. However, in the absence of a nation-wide exchange of information between these registers, this would not appear to be a generally effective measure. Moreover, at the federal level, up to now, there has not been a system such as a corruption register, to ensure that contracting authorities can obtain information about whether a certain company has been involved in bribery.
- 134. However, a federal initiative to set up a nation-wide corruption register of unreliable companies is underway for the purpose of recording the serious failings of companies, including involvement in domestic and foreign bribery. At the stage of the on-site visit, only the general framework of the register had been set out in the form of draft legislation, and the German authorities expected that it would likely operate as follows: (i) offices involved in public procurement (which approximately amount up to 32,000 offices throughout Germany) would be required to consult the register before providing a contract under tender; (ii) foreign companies as well as German companies would be subject to registration; and (iii) a company considered as "unreliable" would be registered for a certain period unless it were shown to be "reliable".
- 135. The representatives from the German industry sector interviewed by the lead examiners generally welcomed the introduction of the federal corruption register. However, they expressed concerns as to whether registration and exclusion from public contracts would be performed impartially under clear criteria. Some of them expressed concern about being affected by the register due to an individual employee's misconduct that should not be attributed to the company. TI German Chapter also welcomes the corruption register.
- 136. In addition to the discussion about the corruption register, a prosecutor stated that sanctions for legal persons would be more effective, if exclusion from the stock exchange and/or public tenders and governmental control options are established as additional sanctions to a monetary penalty. The German authorities indicate that further sanctions including a prohibition from trade and the liquidation of a company, can be imposed under trade or company law, although no supporting cases were cited.

#### **Commentary**

The lead examiners note the German authorities' view that there are no significant obstacles to prosecutions of legal persons for the foreign bribery offence under the existing legal system and, as

<sup>47.</sup> On the other hand, cartel offences which do not produce profits are only subject to a fine up to 500,000 Euro for both natural and legal persons.

the practice in some jurisdiction demonstrates, legal persons have been effectively prosecuted and sanctioned for bribery offences. However, in light of the available information, the lead examiners cannot conclusively determine that in accordance with Article 3.2 of the Convention, legal persons are subject to effective, proportionate and dissuasive non-criminal sanctions for the bribery of foreign public officials. In particular for large transnational corporations, it is important that sanctions be sufficiently dissuasive. Some questions affecting the effective application of liability of legal persons remain including the use of prosecutorial discretion.

The lead examiners recommend that Germany take measures to ensure the effectiveness of the liability of legal persons, which could include providing guidelines on the use of prosecutorial discretion for legal persons, and further increasing the maximum levels of monetary sanctions. The lead examiners recommend that the Working Group review whether, in practice, the sanctions against legal persons for the foreign bribery offence are effective, proportionate and dissuasive as case law on foreign bribery continues to develop in Germany.

#### c. General Impediments to Prosecuting the Foreign Bribery Offence

#### 1. Prosecutorial Discretion

In Germany, the principle of mandatory prosecution prevails. Under the Code of Criminal 137. Procedure (sections 153-154d)<sup>48</sup>, certain circumstances allow for dispensing with prosecutions at the discretion of the prosecutor (or dismissal of the charge). In particular, pursuant to section 153a, which is applicable to "less serious offences", including domestic and foreign bribery offences<sup>49</sup>, where the accused agrees, he/she may be exempted from prosecution where the "public interest" no longer requires the prosecution of the case by making compensation for damage, paying a certain amount of money to the Treasury ("informal fine"), etc. This arrangement is subject to consent by the court<sup>50</sup>. In addition, subsection 153c(3)<sup>51</sup> provides grounds for dispensing with prosecution where the offence was committed "within (the territorial scope of this statute), but through an act committed outside (of Germany), ...if the conduct of proceedings would pose a risk of serious detriment to the Federal Republic of Germany or if other predominant public interests present an obstacle to prosecution". The application of subsection 153c(3) was identified as an issue in the Phase 1 evaluation, as particularly relevant to the offence of foreign bribery, as it frequently involves transborder elements or is committed abroad<sup>52</sup>. The German authorities state that this subsection is not relevant to bribery offences, as it normally applies to offences relating to national security, defence, etc. Also, the Government authorities state that, in any case, Article 5 of the Convention would supersede the application of this subsection. The German authorities were not aware of any cases, including bribery cases or other economic crimes, where this provision had been applied.

48. Pursuant to section 153, a "less serious criminal offence" need not be prosecuted if the perpetrator's culpability is considered to be of a minor nature and there is no public interest in the prosecution. An approval of the court is required for dispensing with prosecution under this section unless the offence is not subject to an "increased minimum penalty" and the consequences ensuing from the offence are minimal.

50. According to a prosecutor, in practice, consent of the court is usually obtained and he cited only one case, to his knowledge, where the court expressed concern about granting consent.

52. The German authorities appear to state that this subsection does not apply to "non-cross border cases", hence not to the foreign bribery offence. However, in this respect, it appears that the foreign bribery offence is relevant, as it is often a "cross border case".

<sup>49.</sup> See section 12 of the Criminal Code.

<sup>51.</sup> The current subsection 153c(3) is referred to in the Phase 1 review (prior to an amendment to the statute) as subsection 153c(2).

- 138. The German authorities state that in cases of corruption, it can usually be assumed that there is a public interest in a criminal prosecution. Also, they refer to no. 260 of the "Guidelines for Criminal Proceedings and Proceedings to Impose a Regulatory Fine" (*RiStBV*), which are nation-wide uniform instructions binding on the public prosecution offices that expressly state such a position for the offence of private to private bribery (section 299, Criminal Code)<sup>53</sup>. Moreover, they point out that Article 5 of the Convention, which requires that the investigation and prosecution of the bribery of a foreign public official shall not be influenced by considerations of national economic interest, the potential effect upon relations with another State or the identity of the natural or legal persons involved, is directly applicable under German law. In addition, they state that, in order to assess whether there is a public interest in prosecution, the accused's personal factors (first offence, no risk of recidivism, personal stress situation, etc.) as well as concerns of the general public (time elapsed between the offences and its discovery, a lack of interest by the public, a lack of a need for satisfaction, etc.) may be relevant.
- 139. The German authorities state that the public interest could be mitigated in cases that are not particularly serious but are difficult or complex, necessitating excessive lengthy proceedings. A judge stated, during the on-site visit, that in certain cases potentially long proceedings could mitigate the "public interest" and could lead to the application of an informal fine under section 153a. In making such a determination, she considered factors such as what sanction would be appropriate for the particular case, and whether lengthy proceedings were warranted due to the nature of the case.
- 140. The authorities from the Federal Ministry of Justice state that, with respect to bribery offences, sections 153a and 153c could be applied only for minor cases. Also, a representative from a Land department states that, in principle, public interest has required prosecution of bribery cases, and not many cases have been dropped pursuant to section 153a. However, he adds that, for instance, where the damage caused by the offence was not serious or compensated, and if he/she had no prior criminal record, proceedings have been terminated applying informal fines under section 153a. He cites an example of a terminated case for passive bribery where the offender received a bribe not enriching himself.
- 141. One prosecutor believes that, given the limited resources for large caseloads, section 153a has been a way to cope with difficult or complicated cases, in order to at least deprive the offender of illegal profits through the imposition of an informal fine. In his view, the section is not misused although it may have been applied to some severe cases (e.g. resulting in informal fines of 2 million DM or more).
- An "aggrieved party" who also files an application for criminal prosecution to the prosecutor's office, can appeal a decision not to prosecute to the Office of the Prosecutor General, and then to the court if the decision to not prosecute is upheld (section 172, Code of Criminal Procedure). However, an appeal to the court is not available if the decision not to prosecute was made under sections 153a<sup>54</sup>, 153c, etc. Moreover, the scope of parties that are entitled to appeal appears to be narrow or at least unclear in practice, as a representative from the Berlin Senate Justice Department stated that a competitor is not entitled to appeal as an "aggrieved party" in the context of bribery of a foreign public official, whereas it was explained in the Phase 1 examination that a person who can appeal may include a competitor and the foreign authority affected. However, a "disciplinary complaint" to the head of the prosecutor's office, the prosecutor general or the Land ministry of justice is available to anyone, regardless if he/she qualifies as an

Prosecution of private to private bribery (section 299, Criminal Code) is possible only where there is a complaint from a victim, etc., or where the prosecutor considers *ex officio* that there is a special public interest to initiate the proceedings (section 301).

<sup>54.</sup> A decision to dispense with prosecution through the imposition of an informal fine or other obligations or orders and their fulfilment under section 153a has the effect of *res adjudicata*, and thus, it is impossible to re-open the case, for instance, upon new evidence, once such a decision is finalised.

"aggrieved party". Furthermore, a prosecutor stated that no formal or informal approval or consent has been required internally before making the decision not to prosecute.

#### **Commentary**

The lead examiners stress the importance of ensuring that prosecutorial discretion is applied impartially, in particular free of economic or political considerations and they note Germany's assurances in this regard. Nevertheless, they recommend that Germany consider whether guidelines could help provide a uniform determination of what would constitute a "minor" case for the purpose of applying sections 153a and 153c, as well as a uniform exercise of discretion between domestic and foreign bribery cases. The lead examiners recommend that the Working Group follow-up the application of prosecutorial discretion, including sections 153a and 153c of the Code of Criminal Procedure, as litigation of the foreign bribery offence evolves.

## 2. Availability of Mutual Legal Assistance

- 143. The lead examiners were informed by a prosecutor that, despite the treaties and other legal instruments that enable Germany to request mutual legal assistance, prosecutors have faced serious difficulties in obtaining evidence from other countries including from Parties to the Convention. In some international economic crime cases, he had to abandon the prosecution due to the delay in the response. He emphasised that rapidity of the response is a decisive factor for the investigation and the prosecution, and expressed concern that such delays in obtaining assistance could be a major obstacle to the future prosecution of foreign bribery.
- 144. On the other hand, the prosecutors interviewed by the lead examiners described their efforts in responding to mutual legal assistance requests from other countries<sup>55</sup>. For instance, in Frankfurt and Berlin, a special post, co-ordinator or unit is established for responding to MLA requests. Moreover, the special co-ordinator, etc. in Frankfurt is exclusively designated to respond to MLA requests, thus enabling them to provide assistance fairly quickly.

#### **Commentary**

The lead examiners commend Germany for the high level of efforts made by some prosecutors' offices in responding to MLA requests from other countries. Additionally, they share the concern of the German authorities that MLA may not be provided within an appropriate timeframe to enable effective prosecutions of future foreign bribery cases.

#### 3. The Elements of the Foreign Bribery Offence

Bribes through Intermediaries

145. The domestic and foreign bribery statutes do not expressly apply to bribes through intermediaries. Instead, Germany relies on a general provision of the Criminal Code (section 25), which states that "anyone who commits an offence himself, or through another person, is liable to be punished as an offender". The German authorities, including the judges and a prosecutor whom the lead examiners interviewed, stated that section 25 is adequate to cover the notion of bribes through intermediaries. Moreover, a judge is aware of an actual case in which the briber made a payment to a public official through a third party.

<sup>55.</sup> In addition, the German authorities cited some recent cases where Germany provided (or is at the stage of providing) assistance to other countries in relation to bribery and/or money laundering.

#### **Commentary**

The lead examiners are satisfied that although the foreign bribery offences do not expressly cover the case where a bribe is made through an intermediary, section 25 of the Criminal Code can adequately cover this situation.

Definition of Foreign Public Officials

146. Sections 2.1 (i.e. bribery of foreign public officials) and 2.2 (i.e. bribery of foreign MPs) of the ACIB, apply to bribery of public officials, judges, etc. of a "foreign state". However, the law does not provide for the definition of the term "state". Therefore, there is a question of whether these sections would, in practice, apply to bribery of public officials of local subdivisions of a foreign government (see Article 1.4b) or of organised foreign area or entity, such as an autonomous territory or a separate customs territory (see Commentary 18), which are not necessarily encompassed by the literal meaning of this term. The German authorities from the Federal Ministry of Justice are quite confident that, despite the absence of cases in this regard, bribery of these categories of foreign public officials would be prosecuted and convicted in future cases, since under the German interpretation rule, the Convention, which was adopted by Parliament, and its commentaries should be used as the primary tools for the interpretation of the implementing legislation, unless such interpretation contradicts the letter of the statute.

#### **Commentary**

The lead examiners recognise that the German authorities are confident that the term "state" would be broadly applied. The exact scope of this term would be definitively determined through the court decisions in the future.

"Future Judicial or Official Act"

- 147. Section 2.1 of the ACIB applies to bribery of a foreign judge or public official concerning a "future judicial or official act", whereas section 2.2 applies to bribery of a foreign MP "in connection with his/her mandate or functions". Therefore, an issue was raised by the Working Group in the Phase 1 evaluation about whether the element of "future judicial or official act" may be narrower than the Convention, which covers any use of the public official's position, whether or not within the official's authorised competence (see Article 1.4c). The German authorities state that this element has been broadly interpreted in practice to cover any official's act within his/her "abstract" competence (i.e. not simply "authorised" competence), and cite the explanation in the *Strafgesetzbuch und Nebengesetze*, a widely used commentary for criminal lawyers, including prosecutors and judges, which states that it is sufficient if the official's act is, by its nature, in a loose connection with his/her office or service. Moreover, the German authorities cite three cases where domestic bribery offences applied in accordance with such interpretation:
  - Bribery of a public housing administration agency official for helping a person to procure housing, where the official's competence was only to provide real estate documents in this agency (Court of Appeal in Berlin, 1998);
  - Bribery of a tax revenue official for helping a person to recover wage taxes where the official was not in charge with the procedure of the person (Federal Court of Justice, 1960);
  - Bribery of a public building construction agency employee (of high rank) for providing information on house owners needing tools indicating leaks to a tank protection firm, where the employee was not competent to provide such information (Court of Appeal in North Rhine-Westphalia, 1973).

#### **Commentary**

The lead examiners are satisfied that a case where a bribe is offered, promised or given to a foreign public official for the purpose of obtaining the public official's act/omission in relation to the official duties, whether or not within his/her authorised competence, would apparently be adequately covered by the ACIB.

# d. Are the Relevant Sanctions for Natural Persons Sufficiently Effective, Proportionate and Dissuasive in Practice?

Statistics provided by the German authorities indicate that most of the convictions for natural persons have resulted in fines or relatively short terms of imprisonment with suspension. In the Länder of the former West Germany and Berlin, during the year 2000, 169 and 12 persons were convicted of the active domestic bribery offence under section 334 of the Criminal Code, and the "especially serious offences of active and passive domestic bribery" (section 335), respectively (cases which involve other offences or where the offender voluntarily returned the instrumentality and proceeds of the offences are excluded). Under section 334, 89 resulted in fines, 68 in imprisonment with suspension, and 8 in imprisonment without suspension<sup>56</sup>. Imprisonment terms were: below 6 months (8 persons), 6 months-1 year (40 persons), 1-2 years (25 persons), 2-3 years (2 persons) and 3-5 years (1 person). Fines were: below 31 days (4 persons), 31-90 days (50 persons) and more than 90 days (35 persons). Under section 335, 5 conviction resulted in fine, 2 in imprisonment with suspension, and 5 in imprisonment without suspension. Imprisonment terms were: 1-2 years (2 persons), 2-3 years (1 person), and 3-5 years (4 persons). Fines were: 31-90 days (2 persons) and more than 90 days (3 persons). Pursuant to section 40 of the Criminal Code, the daily amount of day-fines for natural persons is calculated on the basis of the average net income of the person fined, the minimum amount of which shall be 2 DM (1 Euro) and the maximum amount 10,000 DM (5,000 Euro). Information is not generally available on the actual amount of the day-fines that have been ordered. Moreover, information about the relevant sanctions is not currently available in a manner that links penalties to essential information about the cases [e.g. amount and purpose of the bribe, whether the bribe was successful, whether the defendant pleaded guilty and benefited from sentence bargaining (Absprachen)<sup>57</sup> or penal order proceedings<sup>58</sup>]. Furthermore, information is not available on the sanctions imposed in the Länder of the former East Germany other than Berlin.

149. The German authorities provided statistics on convictions for other comparable economic crimes (i.e. theft, burglary, embezzlement and fraud). As for the statistics on domestic bribery offences, these statistics do not include essential information about the cases. Therefore the lead examiners are only able to conclude in a very general sense that the sanctions applied to the domestic bribery offences are consistent with those for comparable economic crimes.

150. The German authorities provided information on four bribery cases (including private to private bribery) in Munich<sup>59</sup>, which clarifies the actual sanctions imposed and provides an abstract of the acts

<sup>56.</sup> Other 4 persons were subject to proceedings under the juvenile law.

<sup>57.</sup> In Germany, there are practices of sentence bargaining, which is called *Absprachen*, where the defendant agrees to plead guilty in exchange for a reduced penalty. Sentence bargaining is performed by informal agreements between prosecutor, defence and the court for a confession by the defendant. This information was taken from *Settlements Out of Court: A Comparative Study of European Criminal Justice Systems*.

<sup>58.</sup> Penal order is a written order of conviction by the court without opening main hearing. Available sanctions are imprisonment up to 1 year or fine. See sections 407-412 of the Code of Criminal Procedure.

<sup>59.</sup> The cited cases are the following (see also the cases cited above in relation to the discussion about monetary sanctions for legal persons):

committed, including the purpose of the bribe, the recipient of the bribe and the briber's position in the company. However, further information would be necessary in order to assess the effectiveness, etc. of these sanctions.

#### **Commentary**

The lead examiners recognise that sentences imposed in criminal cases are a matter for the domestic courts. Further, it can be concluded that the sanctions applied for domestic bribery are consistent with similar economic crimes such as theft, fraud and embezzlement. However, due to the absence of foreign bribery convictions, the lead examiners remain, to some extent, uncertain about whether the German authorities will seek severe enough penalties for foreign bribery within the parameters of the Criminal Code. Moreover, they recognise that it is impossible to make an overall assessment without the information about the actual sanctions for relevant offences in the former East Germany. The lead examiners therefore recommend that in order to be able to evaluate whether future penalties for foreign bribery are effective, proportionate and dissuasive, relevant statistical information, including for the former East Germany, be compiled, and that the sanctions for bribery be revisited by the Working Group following the development of some case-law in this regard.

## e. Is the Statute of Limitations Adequate in Practice?

151. The statute of limitations for the foreign bribery offences, as well as for the domestic bribery offences, is five years. It starts to run from the completion of the offence and shall be interrupted by facts enumerated in subsection 78c(1), which include: the first interrogation of the accused, the notice of the initiation of investigation against him/her or an order of such an interrogation or notice, a judicial interrogation of the accused or an order thereof, a commissioning of an expert after the first interrogation of the accused/notice of the initiation of proceedings, a judicial order of search and seizure, an arrest warrant, a public indictment, the institution of trial proceedings, and a judicial request of an investigative

- (1) A managing director of a canal construction company was sentenced to 1 year and 9 months of imprisonment and 360 days fine with the daily rate of 200 DM (approximately, 100 Euro) for bribery. The case was committed together with other construction companies, and the bribe was given to an executive responsible for canal construction in the city of Munich in return for the information that enabled the companies to reach fraudulent price agreements in numerous projects (5 June 2000, Munich I area);
- (2) In a parallel case with (1) above, a managing director of another canal construction company was sentenced to 2 years of imprisonment and a fine of 360 days fine with the daily rate of 250 DM (approximately, 125 Euro) for co-perpetration of bribery (13 November 2000, Munich I area);
- (3) A managing director of a civil engineering company was sentenced to a total of 1 year and 9 months of imprisonment. The managing director was liable for bribing a private sector issuing tenders together with other parties to ascertain the name of participants of tenders and the exploitation of the secret information to rig a bid, as well as for other offences (20 February 2001, Munich I area);
- (4) A managing director of a civil engineering and road construction company [a limited partnership formed with a limited liability company (GmbH&Co.KG)] was sentenced to a total of 2 years of imprisonment and 300 days fine with the daily rate of 250 Euro. The managing director was liable for being a party to secret information following the payment of a bribe to a local highway department authority, and for reaching to an illegal agreement on a road construction project, as well as for other fraudulent bid rigging (30 January, 2002, Munich I area).

act abroad. The limitations period is renewed after each interruption, however, the prosecution is barred by the absolute lapse, which is ten years for the domestic and foreign bribery offences<sup>60</sup>.

- 152. In accordance with a decision of the Federal Court of Justice, the same limitations period applies to legal persons (instead of the three-year limitations period for administrative offences under the Administrative Offences Act) where the natural person committed a criminal offence, including bribery. The German authorities confirm that as long as the liability is triggered in relation to the bribery offence (i.e. criminal offence), the five-year period applies regardless of whether the manager committed the criminal offence itself, or violated his/her supervisory duties in relation to the criminal offence committed by a subordinate.
- 153. The statute of limitations has not yet expired as regards the cases of foreign bribery committed after the entry into force of the ACIB in 1999. No statistical information has been available about the cases of domestic bribery or other comparable economic crimes where a natural and/or legal person could not be prosecuted due to the expiration of the limitations period. Similarly, no information has been available about how long it has taken to detect, investigate and prosecute these offences. However, according to the German authorities, surveys of the Länder show that only a small number of prosecutions were barred on account of the expiration of the limitations period with respect to economic crimes.

## **Commentary**

Due to the absence of information relevant for the foreign bribery offence, the lead examiners are unable to comment on the adequacy of the statute of limitations in practice. Therefore, they recommend that this issue be revisited by the Working Group following the development of some case law in this regard, and recommend that relevant information in respect of the foreign bribery offence, such as statistics, case law or surveys, be collected in order to aid in their assessment.

43

<sup>60.</sup> In addition, the limitations period shall be extended for five years from the initiation of the trial proceedings in the case of "especially serious case" of bribery (section 335 of the Criminal Code, section 2.1 of the ACIB), if the proceedings are initiated before the Regional Court (*Landgericht*).

#### E. RECOMMENDATIONS

- 154. The Working Group commends Germany for their efforts and co-operation in providing information throughout the whole examination process, including during the on-site visit. Germany has extensive experience with investigation and prosecution of domestic bribery offences, as well as other economic crimes, which is relevant for investigating and prosecuting foreign bribery cases. The experience in practice with respect to these offences facilitated the Working Group's examination of the application of the Convention and the Revised Recommendation in Germany.
- 155. In conclusion, based on the findings of the Working Group with respect to Germany's application of the Convention and the Revised Recommendation, the Working Group makes the following recommendations to Germany. In addition, the Working Group recommends that a number of issues be revisited as case law develops.

#### 1) Recommendations for Ensuring Effective Measures for Preventing and Detecting Foreign Bribery

- 156. The Working Group recommends that Germany increase its efforts to raise the level of general awareness of the foreign bribery offence and the Convention. With respect to the private sector, the Working Group recommends that Germany encourage the continued development and adoption of adequate corporate compliance programmes including for small and medium sized enterprises doing business internationally [Revised Recommendation, Articles I and V.C(i)].
- 157. With respect to the police and the prosecutorial authorities, the Working Group recommends that Germany:
  - 1. Ensure that the issue of foreign bribery is adequately addressed within training programmes (Revised Recommendation, Article I);
  - 2. Evaluate whether sufficient resources are being allocated for the purpose of investigating and prosecuting foreign bribery cases (Commentary, 27; Revised Recommendation, Article I; Annex to the Revised Recommendation, paragraph 6).
- 158. With respect to the tax authorities, the Working Group recommends that Germany undertake to reduce the time-lag with regard to the performance of tax audits of the largest companies (Revised Recommendation, Articles I and IV);
- 159. The Working Group recommends that Germany continue to keep under review whether the existing mechanisms for the inter-Land communication and co-operation for criminal investigations and prosecutions are effective, including the sharing of experience in prosecuting foreign bribery cases (Revised Recommendation, Article I).
- 160. With respect to the reporting of suspected bribery or money laundering to the appropriate authorities, the Working Group recommends that Germany:
  - 1. Consider clarifying the obligation to report suspicious transactions for auditors and tax consultants, for example, by issuing guidelines (Revised Recommendation, Article I);
  - 2. Consider the establishment of mechanisms such as an Ombudsman, anti-corruption unit or hotline in order to facilitate reporting of suspicion of bribery by members of public administration (Revised Recommendation, Article I).

# 2) Recommendations for Ensuring Adequate Mechanisms for the Effective Prosecution of Foreign Bribery Offences

- 161. The Working Group recommends that Germany compile at the federal level for future assessment information on investigations of the foreign bribery offence for both natural and legal persons, and sanctions of the foreign bribery offence for both natural and legal persons (Convention, Article 3; Phase 1 Evaluation, section 2);
- 162. The Working Group recommends that Germany take measures to ensure the effectiveness of the liability of legal persons which could include providing guidelines on the use of prosecutorial discretion, and further increasing the maximum levels of monetary sanctions (Convention, Articles 2 and 3; Phase 1 Evaluation, section 2).
- 163. The Working Group recommends that, as concerns the prosecution of natural persons, Germany consider issuing guidelines which could help provide a uniform application of sections 153a and 153c of the Code of Criminal Procedure, as well as a uniform exercise of discretion between domestic and foreign bribery cases (Convention, Article 5; Commentary, 27; Phase 1 Evaluation, section 3).

#### 3) Follow-up by the Working Group

- 164. The Working Group will follow up the issues below:
  - 1. The effectiveness of the reporting of the suspected bribery transactions by the tax authorities in practice (Revised Recommendation, Article I);
  - 2. The effectiveness of the operation of the new financial intelligence unit within the BKA under the new Money Laundering Act in practice (Revised Recommendation, Article I);
  - 3. The application of sanctions under the legislation implementing the Convention (i.e. the foreign bribery, money laundering and accounting offences) [Convention, Articles 3, 7 and 8.2; Revised Recommendation, Article V.A(iii)];
  - 4. The impact of the exception for the money laundering offence where the predicate offence is bribery of a foreign MP, on the effective detection of foreign bribery in practice (Convention, Article 7; Revised Recommendation, Article I);
  - 5. The adequacy of the statute of limitations for the foreign bribery offence (Convention, Article 6);
  - 6. Whether, in practice, the sanctions against legal persons for the foreign bribery offence are effective, proportionate and dissuasive (Convention, Articles 2 and 3; Phase 1 Evaluation, section 2).

## **ANNEX I**

## Participants from Germany at the On-site Visit (in an alphabetical order for each topic)

# **Criminal Law** (in Berlin and Frankfurt)

Federal Ministry of Justice [Divisions for Substantive Criminal Law on Corruption (including sanctions), for the Act on Administrative Offences, for Law on Criminal Procedure, and for Mutual Legal Assistance]

## **Prosecution in Practice, Training and Specialisation** (in Berlin and Frankfurt)

Berlin

Berlin Prosecutor General Central Office for Combating Corruption

Berlin Regional Court

Berlin Senate Justice Department

Federal Criminal Police Office

Senior Police Training Academy

Frankfurt

Frankfurt Criminal Police

Frankfurt Public Prosecutor Economic Crimes Office

Frankfurt Prosecutor General's Office

Hesse Commercial Crime Court

Hesse Criminal Police Office

Hesse Ministry of Justice

# Measures within the Public Administration regarding Transparency (in Berlin and Frankfurt)

Berlin

Federal Ministry of Interior (officials with responsibility for guidelines on corruption, the draft law on freedom of information, and the law on public officials)

Frankfurt

Federal Ministry of Defense [Anti-Corruption Unit (ES)]

#### Role of Courts of Audit (in Berlin)

Berlin Court of Audit

Federal Court of Audit

# <u>Taxes</u>, <u>Accounting</u> and <u>Auditing</u> (in Berlin and Frankfurt)

Berlin

Berlin Chamber of Accountants

Berlin Fiscal Tax Administration (Criminal Section)

Federal Chamber of Tax Consultants

Federal Office of Finance (Department for Company Audits and Taxes)

Federal Ministry of Economics (Division for Liberal Professions)

Federal Ministry of Finance (Taxation Division)

Federal Ministry of Justice (Division for Accountancy Tax and Balance Sheet Law)

Representatives of the private tax law and accounting sectors

Frankfurt

Frankfurt Fiscal Tax Administration (Civil Section)

#### Public Procurement Law and Cartels (in Berlin)

Federal Cartel Office

Federal Ministry of Economics (Public Procurement Division)

# Export Credits (in Berlin)

Federal Ministry of Economics (Divisions for Export Credits and Foreign Direct Investment)

Hermes

PriceWaterhouseCooper

## **Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises** (in Berlin)

Federal Ministry of Economics and Technology National Contact Point on Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises

## Private Sector (in Berlin)

Association of the Construction Industry

Association of German Chambers of Industry and Commerce (DIHK)

Federation of German Industries (BDI)

German Trade Union Federation (DGB)

International Chamber of Commerce Germany

Representatives from enterprises (Bauer Spezialtiefbau GmbH, DaimlerChrysler AG and HochTief AG)

#### **Civil Society** (in Berlin)

Bickmann & Collagen business consultants Evangelical Development Service/VENRO German Crime Prevention Society KPMG Integrity Services Transparency International

#### Financial Supervision and Money Laundering (in Frankfurt)

Deutsche Bank AG

Federal Agency of Financial Services Supervision (BAFin): Banking Supervisory Office, Insurance Supervisory Office and Securities Supervisory Office

## **Development Policy** (in Frankfurt)

Credit Agency for Reconstruction (KfW)
Federal Ministry of Economic Co-operation and Development
Society for Technical Co-operation (GTZ)
World Bank Germany Office.

# **ANNEX II**

## Statistical Information of the Munich I Public Prosecutor's Office, Division XII

Table I: Statistics of the Munich I Public Prosecutor's Office, Division XII, on Administrative Fines Imposed on Legal Persons (7 May 1998 and 1999-September 2002 in a chronological order).

Number	Date of the Decision	Amount of the Administrative Fines (Geldbusse)
1	7/5/1998	1,000,000 DM
2	25/1/1999	200,000 DM
3	1/3/1999	200,000 DM
4	22/3/1999	50,000 DM
5	26/4/1999	11,000 DM
6	8/6/1999	130,000 DM
7	16/7/1999	200,000 DM
8	2/8/1999	239,000 DM
9	27/10/1999	534,000 DM
10	27/10/1999	64,000 DM
11	27/10/1999	5,000 DM
12	15/12/1999	45,000 DM
13	1/2/2000	150,000 DM
14	16/3/2000	150,000 DM
15	17/3/2000	150,000 DM
16	27/3/2000	70,000 DM
17	29/5/2000	100,000 DM
18	5/6/2000	200,000 DM
19	7/6/2000	200,000 DM
20	7/6/2000	10,000 DM
21	28/9/2000	60,000 DM
22	7/11/2000	50,000 DM
23	13/11/2000	350,000 DM
24	16/11/2000	800,000 DM
25	20/2/2001	125,000 DM
26	4/4/2001	10,000 DM
27	26/4/2001	275,000 DM
28	26/4/2001	9,500 DM
29	17/5/2001	200,000 DM
30	1/12/2001	35,000 DM
31	30/1/2002	150,000 EUR
32	31/5/2002	70,000 EUR

#### Notes:

- 1. The statistics are on the cases of "corruption" offences, including bribery, fraud, anti-trust violations, etc.
- 2. No.19 and 20 are the cases of illegal bid rigging where the Barvarian State Ministry of Economics (as the Land Cartel Office) imposed administrative fines.
- 3. 1 DM values at 0.5 Euro.

Table II: Statistics of the Munich I Public Prosecutor's Office, Division XII on Convictions, Fines, Administrative Fines, etc. for Natural and Legal Persons (1994-September 2002)

Number of convictions	683
Prison sentences (years)	593 years
Penal Fines ("Geldstrafen")	5,346,666.25 Euro
Requirements to pay an amount of money ("Auflagen")	14,354,112,49 Euro
Damage Compensation (for the public authorities)	44,456,181.62 Euro
Forfeiture ("Verfall")	82,412.29 Euro
Searches	1,920
Number of proceedings with non-penal fines	122
Total amount of non-penal fines ("Geldbussen")	6,456,217.08 Euro
Total money payments	70,695,589.72 Euro